

United States Department of the Interior

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY Washington, D.C. 20240

OCT 14 1998

Honorable Clifford M. LaChappa Chairman Barona Band of Mission Indians 1095 Barona Road Lakeside, California 92040-1599

Dear Chairman LaChappa:

On September 4, 1998, we received the Tribal-State Compact between the State of California (State) and the Barona Band of Mission Indians (Tribe), dated August 12, 1998. We have completed our review of this Compact and conclude that it does not violate the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act of 1988 (IGRA), Federal law, or our trust responsibility. Therefore, pursuant to delegated authority and Section 11 of IGRA, we approve the Compact. The Compact shall take effect when the notice of our approval, pursuant to Section 11 (d)(3)(B) of IGRA, 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(3)(B), is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER.

Notwithstanding our approval of the Compact, Section 11 (d)(1) of IGRA, 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(1), requires that tribal gaming ordinances be approved by the Chairman of the National Indian Gaming Commission (NIGC). Regulations governing approval of Class II and Class III gaming ordinances are found in 25 C.F.R. §§ 501.1-577.15 (1997). Pursuant to IGRA and the regulations, even previously existing gaming ordinances must be submitted to the NIGC for approval when requested by the Chairman. The Tribe may want to contact the NIGC at (202) 632-7003 for further information to determine when and how to submit the ordinance for approval by the NIGC.

In addition, if the Tribe enters into a management contract for the operation and management of the Tribe's gaming facility, the contract must likewise be submitted to, and approved by the Chairman of the NIGC pursuant to Section 11 (d)(9) of IGRA, 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(9) and the NIGC's regulations governing management contracts. The Tribe may want to contact the NIGC for information on submitting the ordinance and the management contract for approval by the NIGC.

Finally, although we believe that the Counsel to the Governor may be correct in asserting, in his October 5, 1998, letter to the Acting Director of the Indian Gaming Management Staff, that a change in the Tribe's allocation of lottery devices set out in an addendum to the Compact may not require Secretarial approval under Section 11(d)(3)(B) of IGRA, 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(3)(B), to become effective, we recommend that such approval be sought to eliminate any uncertainty regarding this issue.

We wish the Tribe and the State success in their economic venture.

Sincerely,

/s/ Kevin Gover

Assistant Secretary - Indian Affairs

Enclosure

Identical Letter Sent to: Honorable Pete Wilson

Governor of California

Sacramento, California 95814

cc: Sacramento Area Director w/copy of approved Compact
Supt., Southern California Agency w/copy of approved Compact
National Indian Gaming Commission w/copy of approved Compact
Pacific SW Regional Field Solicitor w/copy of approved Compact
California United States Attorney w/copy of approved Compact

TRIBAL-STATE COMPACT BETWEEN THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA AND THE BARONA BAND OF MISSION INDIANS

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Bureau of Indian Affairs

Indian Gaming

AGENCY: Bureau of Indian Affairs,

Interior.

ACTION: Notice of approved Tribal-State

Compact.

SUMMARY: Pursuant to Section 11 of the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act of 1988, Pub. L. 100—497, 25 U.S.C. 2710, the Secretary of the Interior shall publish, in the Federal Register, notice of approved Tribal-State Compacts for the purpose of engaging in Class III (casino) gambling on Indian reservations. The Assistant Secretary—Indian Affairs, Department of the Interior, through his delegated authority, has approved the Tribal-State Gaming Compact between the State of California and the Barona Band of Mission Indians, which was executed on August 12, 1998.

DATES: This action is effective October 22, 1998.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: George T. Skibine, Director, Indian Gaming Management Staff, Bureau of Indian Affairs, Washington, D.C. 20240, (202) 219–4066.

Dated: October 14, 1998.

Kevin Gover.

Assistant Secretary—Indian Affairs.
[FR Doc. 98–28313 Filed 10–21–98: 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 4310–02–P

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE1	Ĺ
ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS3	3
ARTICLE 2 TERM OF COMPACT8	3
ARTICLE 3 AUTHORIZED GAMING ACTIVITIES12	2
ARTICLE 4 INTEGRITY OF AUTHORIZED GAMING DEVICES	7
ARTICLE 5 APPROVAL OF GAMING EMPLOYEES AND OTHER ASSOCIATED PERSONS25	5
ARTICLE 6 ACCOUNTING AND AUDITS4	5
ARTICLE 7 MONITORING50	0
ARTICLE 8 CONFIDENTIALITY50	6
ARTICLE 9 LIMITATIONS ON GAMING6	1
ARTICLE 10 PATRON DISPUTES74	4
ARTICLE 11 LIABILITY TO THIRD PARTIES AND INSURANCE7	5
ARTICLE 12 PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY7	9
ARTICLE 13 EMPLOYEE PROTECTION8	5
ARTICLE 14 SCOPE OF STATE CRIMINAL JURISDICTION9)5

COUNTY PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT	99
ARTICLE 16 ADVISORY VOTE OF THE LOCAL ELECTORA	ΓΕ 106
ARTICLE 17	•
DISPUTE RESOLUTION AND ENFORCEMENT	OF COMPACT109
ARTICLE 18 REIMBURSEMENT FOR REGULATION	117
ARTICLE 19 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	119
ARTICLE 20 TRANSITION PROVISIONS	123
EXHIBITS:	
EXHIBIT A-1/INDIAN VIDEO LOTTERY MATCH GAME	128
EXHIBIT A-2/INDIAN VIDEO LOTTERY SCRATCHER GAME	135

PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, the Indian Gaming Regulatory Act (hereinafter "IGRA") provides that a federally-recognized Indian tribe may engage in Class III Gaming activities on its lands pursuant to a compact negotiated between the State and the tribe; and

WHEREAS, in the spirit of good faith and in recognition of each party's sovereign rights, the Barona Band of Mission Indians (hereinafter the "Barona Band" or the "Tribe") and the State of California (hereinafter the "State") have entered into this Compact in compliance with their rights and obligations under IGRA; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with IGRA's purposes, this Compact seeks to achieve the goals and objectives of the Tribe and the State, including the promotion of tribal economic development and strong tribal government, and the protection of the California public; and

WHEREAS, the State and the Tribe recognize that any successful negotiation must involve compromise so that each party achieves its most important goals while accommodating the most important goals of the other; and

WHEREAS, for the Tribe, this Compact —

- Secures the right to operate legally permissible Class III Gaming activities heretofore authorized only to the State Lottery, including games not currently offered by the State Lottery;
- Generates revenues to the Tribe without reducing needed revenues
 by requiring it to share any portion thereof with the State;
- Promotes tribal economic stability through a Compact term of up to twenty years;
- Provides the Tribe with the primary responsibility for the on-site regulation of gaming personnel; and
- Permits the resolution of disputes through an impartial tribunal; and WHEREAS, for the State, this Compact —

- Secures the legal rights of Californians who choose to enter the
 Tribe's gaming facility, whether as employees or patrons;
- Grants the State a significant regulatory role so as to ensure a safe,
 honest and crime-free gaming operation;
- Restrains the expansion of gambling in the State in light of the California constitutional prohibition against casinos of the type operating in Nevada and New Jersey; and
- Protects the environmental and other local interests of the communities surrounding the Tribe's gaming facility by granting the local jurisdiction a significant voice in these issues; and

WHEREAS, for both the Tribe and the State, this Compact —

- Fosters alternatives to gaming as a means to achieve tribal economic self-sufficiency; and
- Affords non-gaming tribes, many of which are located in remote
 areas, an opportunity to participate in gaming revenues so that all
 California tribes that wish to do so can promote their economic
 development and self-sufficiency; and

WHEREAS, the Tribe and the State believe that the principles underlying the specific agreements reached herein and the respectful and cooperative process in which the negotiations have been conducted offer hope of a new chapter for tribal-state relations;

NOW, THEREFORE, the Tribe and the State hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this Compact. Defined terms are indicated by the use of initial capital letters.

- 1.1 Board The California Gambling Control Board.
- 1.2 <u>Certified Mail</u>. Certified or registered mail, Federal Express, United Parcel Service, Express Mail or any similar mail delivery service generating a return receipt or a signature of the recipient, confirming delivery of that mail.
- 1.3 Class II Gaming. Class II gaming as that term is used in IGRA.
- 1.4 <u>Class III Gaming</u>. Class III gaming as that term is used in IGRA.
- 1.5 Commission. The California Gambling Control Commission.
- 1.6 <u>Compact</u>. This compact between the State of California and the Barona Band of Mission Indians.
- 1.7 <u>County Participation Agreement</u>. The agreement entered into pursuant to Article 15 of this Compact.
- 1.8 <u>Crime</u>. A crime as defined by section 16 of the California Penal Code.
- 1.9 <u>Criminal Laws</u>. Laws prohibiting conduct defined as a crime by the laws of the State of California.
- 1.10 Department or Department of Justice. The California Department of Justice
- 1.11 Director. The Director of the Division of Gambling Control of the California Department of Justice:
- Distributor Any Person win sells, leases, markers offer or otherwise distributes any electronic medianted, or electronical devices matring, but matring to, e leaves Device or e leaves, Device System which is used on the Reservation in connection with e Cases III Centing series.
 - 14E Division. The Division of Gambling Control in the California Department of Justice.

- relaxes, in whole or in part, regulatory or tax requirements which apply elsewhere in the State, including, but not limited to, tax credits and relief from possessory interest taxes, payroll taxes, business license taxes, development fees, and construction related fees.
- 1.15 Facility. The location or locations on the Reservation where the Tribe has authorized Class III Gaming to be conducted, including the buildings, parking lots, and associated infrastructure. The 244-acre golf course previously approved for construction by the Tribe's General Council on June 15, 1994 (and not adjacent to the Facility) shall not be considered a part of the Facility.
 - 1.16 <u>Gambling Control Act</u>. The California Gambling Control Act as enacted by California Statutes 1997, Chapter 867.
 - 1.17 <u>Gambling Enterprise Employee</u>. A gambling enterprise employee within the meaning of the Gambling Control Act.
 - Hotel. Any structure which contains sleeping rooms which are offered to the public for rene or other payment, and the only significant purpose of which, other than to provide lodging, is to facilitate patronage of the Class III Gaming operations authorized by this Compact
 - 1 19 ICRA. The Indian Combine Regulator Act. 25 U.S.C. 6270 Com.
 - 1.20 Immediate Istuffy Member The spaces prices or diffe of emember of the India Commission, or espaces or diffe of the spaces of that members
 - 12) Indiantants The Whice Indiantants as defined under letter
 - Indian Lottery Game. A procedure authorized by the Tribe whereby prizes are distributed among persons who have paid, or unconditionally agreed to pay, for tickets or shares which provide the opportunity to win such prizes.
 - 1.23 Interested Parties. Persons, groups, or agencies, other than Responsive

Agencies, that (a) request in writing a notice of preparation of a draft environmental impact report under subsection 15.2.1; (b) are identified by the County Board of Supervisors as concerned with the environmental effect of a Project of (c) have commented on the Project in writing to the Tribe of the County Board of Supervisors.

1.24 <u>Key Employee</u>. A key employee within the meaning of the Gambling

Control Act and the regulations of the State Gambling Control Agency

where the employee is associated with Class III Gaming.

and the state of the same of the

- Lottery Device. An electronic, mechanical, or electromechanical device or mechanism by means of which a lottery is played by a single player including any part or component of such a device or mechanism.
 - 1.26 Lottery Device License A license granted for valuable consideration by one tribe to another tribe representing authorization to the grantee tribe to operate one or more Lottery Devices in the stead of the grantor tribe.
 - Lottery Device System: A combination of one or more Lottery Devices and any other computer; server, machine; monitor or other device, which is used for the conduct of any lottery game authorized by this Compact, including for the determination, recordation, and display of draw outcomes, wins, and losses, or for the recordation, distribution, or reporting of revenue receipts; payouts, and transactions.
 - Manufacture. Any Reison who manufactures assembles produces, programs, or makes modifications to any electronic mechanical or electronicalizated device, including the northerised to, a loosely Device or a Louisey Device System which is used on the Reservation in connection with a Class III Camma activity
 - 1.22 Militation. Militation within the meaning of the Orlingon Invitormental Quality Ass (*CIQA*). Chapter I (commented with section 2400) Chapter (Commented with section 2400) of Division 12 of the Orlingon

Public Resources Code

- 1.30 <u>Net Income</u>. Net income within the meaning of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP").
- 1.31. Off-Reservation Gambling Establishment A gambling establishment within the meaning of the Gambling Control Act that reports the same level of gross revenue from gambling as the Tribe's gross revenue from all Class II and Class III Gaming.
- 1.32 Person. A person within the meaning of the Gambling Control Act and the regulations of the State Gambling Control Agency.
- 1.33 Phase I. The period in the administration of the Gambling Control Act prior to issuance of the Executive Order described in California Statutes 1997, Chapter 867, section 66.5.
- 1.34 Phase II. The period in the administration of the Gambling Control Act following issuance of the Executive Order described in California Statutes

 1997, Chapter 867, section 66.5
- Project An activity which may cause either a direct physical change in the Givironment, or a reasonably foreseeable inflinest physical change in the environment, and which is (a) authorized by the Compact of (b) may be undertaken by the United to directly feedfine environment authorized by the Compact. This definition shall be understood to include, but not be limited to, the construction of expansion of any facility any entiting in surface but not limited to, excess rooms, utility of waste disposal systems, of water supply.
- 1.36 Reservation. The Tribe's Indian Lands.
- Project were not taking place on Indian Lands, would have responsibility for approving the Project or would exercise authority over natural resources that

may be affected by the Project.

- door services, and laundry employees at the Facility or Hotel, if any
 - environment within the meaning of California Public Resources Code section 21083 and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - 1.40 States The State of California
 - 1:41 State Gambling Control Agency: In Phase I, the Division; as defined herein, but in Phase II, the Commission, as defined herein.
 - Business and Professions Code section 19848 or section 19848A, and the absence of any disqualifying condition stated in California Business and Professions Code section 19850 or section 19850A.
 - 1.43 <u>Tribal Gaming Commission</u>. The agency of the Tribe's government responsible for the regulation of tribal gaming and the licensing of persons associated therewith as provided in this Compact.
 - 1.44 Tribe The Barona Band of Mission Indians, California
 - 1.45 Unsuitable. Not suitable within the meaning of subsection 1.42 of this Compact

ARTICLE 2. TERM OF COMPACT

- 24 Effective Date : This Compact Shall be refrective upon publication of the notice of approval thereof by the Secretary of the Interior of the United States in the Rederal Register in accordance with 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(3)(B).
- 2.2 <u>Termination Date</u>. This Compact shall terminate on January 1, 2009, unless renewed or extended pursuant to Section 2.3 or terminated earlier pursuant to Section 2.4
- Renewals. The Tribe shall have the right to renew the Compact for two additional five-year periods pursuant to a written notice of renewal served on the Governor by the Tribe not more than one year before the termination date nor less than one hundred eighty (180) days before the termination date as long as none of the following has occurred prior to the effective date of the renewal:
 - 2.3.1 The Tribe has been found by a court, an arbitral tribunal, or either or both of them to have:
 - A Engaged in unauthorized Class III Gaming activities on two or more separate occasions; or
 - B. Violated any of the provisions of this Compact on five or more separate occasions
 - 2.8.2 At any time after languary 1, 1998, slot machines as defined in California Renal Code sections 3802, 3805, or 380.1, or any other hereofore probablicationns of Class III Gamine are authorized by legislation, initiative, or final judicial decision for use or operation to the Searchy any person, organization or entity for any purpose in such an event, the Governor shall commence negotiations in good faith with the Tribe to enter into a new compact pursuant to, and subject to, the provisions of Section 2.7
 - LES A les of year before the termination that of the Compas, the

renew, setting forth the reasons for the decision with reasonable specificity. In such an event, the Governor shall commence negotiations in good faith with the Tribe to enter into a new compact pursuant to, and subject to, the provisions of Section 2.7.

BANGARI PERMUAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN PENGRAPAN

Where the Tribe serves a notice of renewal, and one or more of the events described in subsection 2.3.1 or 2.3.2 have occurred, the Governor may, within ninety (90) days after service of the notice of renewal or the occurrence of the event, whichever is later, serve upon the Tribe a notice rejecting the notice of renewal. Notwithstanding the foregoing, where a notice rejecting the notice of renewal based on subsection 2.3.2 is served less than one hundred twenty (120) days before the termination date, the term of the Compact shall be extended for an additional twelve (12) months from the date of service of the notice of rejection in order to permit negotiation under Section 2.7 before the Compact expires.

Early Termination

2.4.1 This Compare may be terminated by the Covernor, at his or has the covernor of the covernor of the covernor.

SHOW THE WHAT IN THE TOTAL OF THE PARTY AND A SHOP THE PARTY AND A SHOP

- At any time on or atter famoury 1, 1998, legislation of an initiative setule of constitutional amendment becomes diceave which authorizes so machines as defined in California Penal Code sections 330a, 330b, or 330,1 for use of operation in the Seas by any person, organization, or entity for any purpose.
- The Tribe has been found to have:
 - Engaged in unauthorized Class III Gaming activity on two or more separate occasions by a court, an arbitral tribunal; or either or both of them, or

- B. Violated any of the provisions of this Compact on five

 Of more separate occasions by a court air and unit

 tribunal, or either or both of them, where the parties

 nave been unable to resolve their dispute through a

 meet and confer process.
 - 2.4.1.3 IGRA is repealed or the State's obligation to negotiate a compact is held unconstitutional in a final judicial decision of a federal appellate court.
 - upon the Tribe in accordance with Section 2.6 and shall be effective no earlier than twelve (12) months following the date of service of a notice based on subsection 2.4.1.1 and no earlier than six (6) months following the date of service of a notice based on subsection 2.4.1.2 and no earlier than six (6) months following the date of service of a notice based on subsection 2.4.1.2 or 2.4.1.3 unless an earlier date is required by law. In the event that a notice of termination based on subsection 2.4.1.1 or 2.4.1.2 is served, the Governor shall commence negotiations in good faith with the Tribe to enter into a new compact pursuant to; and subject to; the provisions of Section 2.7.
 - Nothing herein shall be construed to impair the State Legislature's power to care any statute terminating this Compact however, the State regislature has no such prove
 - Ameriment. In the even that IGA is americal to any Sate statute of issummental provision equations of remains the york of class III training permitted in this State is enacted, either party may request the other party to the impact on the Compact of the above-referenced change or changes, and the other party must then negotiate in good faith over such ameriment.

- by Certified Mail and shall be deemed served on the Governor on the date of mailing. A notice of intention not to renew under subsection 2.3.3 and a notice of termination under Section 2.4.2 must be mailed by Certified Mail and shall be deemed served on the Tribe on the date of mailing.
- Obligation to Negotiate Following Termination. If the Governor serves a motice rejecting the Tribe's notice of renewal based on subsection 2.3.2, or if the Governor serves a notice of intention not to renew under subsection 2.3.8, or if the Governor serves a notice of termination of the Compact under subsection 2.4.1.1 or 2.4.1.2, the Governor shall immediately thereafter commence negotiations in good faith with the Tribe to enter into a new compact as long as IGRA's requirement or good faith negotiations under 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(3)(A) or analogous provision has not been repealed or held unconstitutional by a final decision of a federal appellate court. In any proceeding brought by the Tribe in court pursuant to 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(7)(A)(i), or before an arbitral tribunal pursuant to the provisions of subsection 17 2.10 in the event the court declines or is unable to exercise its furnisherion, the court or arbitral tribunal may take into

व्यागाव्यक्ष (मार्गक्षः स्त्रीवस्त्रवर्गका १ दे दे

ARTICLE 3. AUTHORIZED GAMING ACTIVITIES

- Indian Lottery Games identified in Exhibit A of this Compact, as amended them time to time in accordance with Sections 3.2 and 3.3
- Restrictions on Indian Lottery Games. No Indian Lottery Game may be included in Exhibit A of this Compact unless it is permitted to the California State Lottery under the California State Lottery Act.
 - 3.2.1 Indian Lottery Games may not utilize any device that constitutes at slot machine prohibited under California Penal Code sections 330a, 330b, or 330 1, unless and only to the extent that a final decision of the California Supreme Court, the U.S. Supreme Court, or the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals rules that said slot machine prohibition does not apply to the California State Lottery. In the event of a conflict between the final decision of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals and the California Supreme Court concerning the above-referenced issue of state law the final decision of the California Supreme Court shall prevail.
 - 3.2.2 If after the effective date of this Compact, a final decision of the California Supreme Cours, the U.S. Supreme Cours of the Ninth Circuit Cours of Appeals construes state law concerning the types of and thinkertons on lottery games permissible to the California State Lottery are the California State Lottery are the parties shall be bound by that final decision for purposes of determining the Indian Lottery Cames which are evenlable to such a tradition that a legislable of this Compact or which may remain authorized under Exhibit A. O.

of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals and the California Supreme

Com emission के ट्रिक्ट किएए-वर्जिन स्वाप्त अंधार के अधार किए किए

Gerson of the Californic Suprema Come shall prevent.

મું કો લીકો જિલ્લા માટે જે દુલાવા જાય કહેલા મેટી અને જોડા જે જિલ્લા કોર્કોને છતાં કરી હતું તું છે. જો જો જો જા

- Amendments to Exhibit A of this Compact. If the Tribe wishes to change any of, or add to, the Indian Lottery Games included on Exhibit A of this Compact, it may do so with the consent of the State, whose consent shall not be withheld as long as the Indian Lottery Game is authorized under Section 3.2.
- 4 Sate Harbor for Determination of Game Status
 - Agency for a determination that a gaming activity is not a Class III

 Gaming activity, including associated electronic mechanical, or
 electromechanical equipment, and, thus, whose operation is not
 subject to this Compact nor a basis for a violation thereof.
 - Applications for approval shall be made to the Division on forms provided by the Division, and shall be accompanied by an application fee of five hundred dollars (\$500) for each gaming activity for which approval is sough. Said five intrinct dollar (\$500) (ewill be refured if the Trade is making an application अभावन्त्रमाण भीट स्थाप स्थापाण शकापाउ प्रमाण १६ भी silves of e parting equivarion by entire intell The Division may require the applicant to pay reasonable additional costs for research relevant to the Explication of which is the submilled from the existing is a Class III Gaming activity. Applications shall describe the gaming activity in sufficient details to enable the State Gambling Control Agency to render an opinion on the question whether the gaming activity constitutes Class III Gaming,

- In his or her sole and absolute discretion, the Director reasons therefor, and shall grant the Tribe fifteen (15) ceys (which may be exercise by minust septement) to submit an amended application. The Director shall not be obligated to grant more than one opportunity to submit an amended application.
 - The Directos may summarily deny the application on the ground that an application is patently without merit. Upon review of an application amended pursuante to subsection 3.4.1.2, the Director may summarily reject the amended application as too incomplete to enable the Director to render an opinion. Upon summary denial or rejection, the Division shall refund the application fee to the Tribe, less the reasonable costs involved in the processing and consideration of the application, and the Tribe may seek judicial review, including a stay or preliminary injunction, as provided under subsection 3.4.4
 - If the Director has not within twenty (20) days following submission of an application, summarily tenta o reject the application that the following siel con (gradus or while Prest o Prest I of the Confidence Council Als in in Estes."
 - Phase I:

24.16

3.4.1.2

THE PERSON NAMED TO PROPERTY OF THE PERSON NAMED TO PERSON NAM

The Director shall render an opinion on the question whether the activity that is the subject of the employees constitues (2000 III Coming

Prior to trendening an opinion, the Directo shall solicit the views of third parties on the issue and provide a reasonable time for receipt of comments by third parties.

- (2) The Tribe may, thereafter, proceed in accordance with California Business and Professions Code section 19858(e). The Board shall provide an opportunity for pre-hearing briefing and oral argument on the application
- Phase II: The Director shall make a recommendation to the Commission. Prior to making a recommendation, the Director shall solicit the views of third parties on the issue and provide a reasonable time for receipt of comments by third parties. The Commission shall schedule a hearing on the Director's recommendation in accordance with California Business and Professions Code section 19858 and section 19858 7A, and shall provide an opportunity for pre-hearing largeting and oral argument on the application
- the little may commence the gaming activity that is the subject of the application upon the application's submission to the Division, and may commune to confine the gaming activity until the expiration of the period specified in subsection 3.4.3.
- an application within five (5) days of the summary denial or rejection of the application by the Director or upon a final action of the Division or Board, as applicable, or the Commission, finding that it

is a Class III Gaming activity.

Section by the Director, Board or Commission in accordance with California Business and Professions Code section 1980/2 and, as applicable, section 19858A(e), in state court only. However, a stay or preliminary injunction of the agency action may only be sought in connection with a summary denial or rejection under subsection 3.4.1.3 herein, and not in connection with a final agency decision under subsections 3.4.1.4.A or 3.4.1.4.B.

Section 3.4.4 is intended to bind the National Indian Gaming

Commission

under this Article, are the only forms of Class III Gaming permitted at the Facility under this Compact, and any Class III Gaming activity not permitted under the terms of this Compact is expressly prohibited anywhere on the Reservation or elsewhere. Nothing in this Compact authorizes the use of the internet to conduct lotteries, but this provision shall not be construed to prohibit the use of the internet for purposes of communications among tribal Class III Gaming operations if each such tribe has a compact with the State of California that authorizes such Class III Gaming.

TO THE WARREST WITH THE SECOND STATE OF THE PROPERTY AND AND THE SECOND SECOND

ARTICLE 4. INTEGRITY OF AUTHORIZED GAMING DEVICES

Designation of Independent Caming Test Daboratory the State Gambling Control Agency, supporting documentation an independent gaining test laboratos (hereinatie) Gamine Test Laboratory"), which is (a) competent and qualified to conduct scientific tests and evaluations of Lottery Devices or Lottery Device Systems and to otherwise perform the functions set out in this Article; and (b) licensed or approved to test electronic gaming devices by the states of Nevada, New Jersey, Colorado, Minnesota or Missouri, except that no such Gaming Test Laboratory, may be used in determined to be Unsuitable by the State Gambling, Control, Agency, pursuant, to Article, 5, of this Compact. The retention of the Gaming Test Laboratory is subject to the consent of the State Gambling Control Agency, but the State Gambling Control Agency shall not unreasonably withhold its consent if the Gaming Test Laboratory meets the standards in this Section and if all licenses the laboratory holds with gaming jurisdictions in the United States are in good standing. If, at any time, any of the Gaming Test Laboratory's licenses are suspended, terminated or subject to disciplinary action, the Gaming Test Laboratory shall discontinue its responsibilities under this Article and the Tribe shall propose a new Gaming Test Laboratory as provided herein.

- Establishment of Technical Sentence for Louise Devices and Louise Devices and Louise Devices and Louise Devices for formation of any Louise Devices Devices Device System animorated by this Compact
 - 4.2.1 The Tribe shall (a) request the Gaming Test Laboratory retained pursuant to Section (4) to prepare comprehensive technical standards for any such Lottery Device or Lottery Device System and serve such request upon the Division, and (b) cause the Gaming Test

Laboratory to submit a diaft of such reclinical spantards to the Tribe and the Division within thirty (30) days.

- 4.2.2 Neither party shall unreasonably withhold its consent to the draft standards submitted by the Gaming Test Laboratory.
- 4.2.3 The State Gambling Control Agency and the Tribe shall, within thirty (30) days of the submission of the Gaming Test Laboratory's draft technical standards, eithers (a) approve such standards, or (b) serve written objections to the standards. In the event of such objections, the parties shall meet with the Gaming Test Laboratory following the objections to negotiate any requested modifications to the standards. If no agreement is reached within fifteen (15) days of commencement of the negotiations, unless the parties agree otherwise, the standards shall be deemed to be disapproved.
- 4.2.4 In the event the standards are disapproved under subsection 4.2.3, standards, shall, be adopted by another. Gaming Test Laboratory agreed upon by the parties. If the parties cannot agree on a Gaming Test Laboratory within thirty, (30) days of the disapproval, then the standards shall be adopted by a Gaming Test Laboratory selected (a) by an application chosen by the parties within ten (10) days thereafter of (b) failing that by an application selected by the American Application Association in Los Afficies pursuant to the request of either party. The parties shall share equally the cost of the arbitrator and of the American Application Association. The new Gaming Test Laboratory's adoption of standards shall be final.
- Lottery Device or Lottery Device System may be acquired by the Tribe or exposed for play unless:
- 4.5.1. The Manufacturer of Distributor which sells, leases or distributes

such Lottery Device or Lottery Device System has been determined to be Suitable by the State Cambling Control Agency as required by this Compact; and

The Lottery Device or Lottery Device System, or a prototype thereof, has been tested, approved and certified by the Gaming Test Laboratory as meeting the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compact and by the technical standards established pursuant to Section 4.2, in accordance with the following process:

4.3.2.1 The Tribe shall provide or require that the Manufacturer provide to the Gaming Test Laboratory two (2) copies of Lottery Device or Lottery Device

System illustrations schematics block diagrams.

program object and source codes, hexadecimal dumps (the compiled computer program represented in base 16

circuit analyses, technical and operation manuals,

format), and any other information requested by the Gaming Test Laboratory. The Tribe shall make all

such materials available to the State Gambling Control

Agency upon request, subject to the confidentiality.

regime, exemination of analysis, in solution any demark

provisions of Article 8.

If requested by the Gaming Test Laboratory, the Tribe-shall require the Manufacture to transpose not more than two (2) working models of the Lonery Device of Lonery Device of Lonery Device of the Lonery Device of the State nor the Gaming Test Laboratory shall be liable for any costs associated with the transportation,

Device System resulting from the testing, examination or analysis. If requested by the Gaming Test Laboratory, the Tribe shall require the Manufacturer to provide specialized equipment or the services of an independent technical expert to assist with the testing, examination and analysis.

At the conclusion of each test, the Gaming Test Laboratory shall provide to the State Gambling Control Agency and the Tribe a report that contains findings, conclusions and a certification that the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System conforms or fails to conform to the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compact and by the technical standards established pursuant to Section 4.2% If the Gaming Tests Laboratory determines that it fails to conform to such requirements modifications can be made which would bring the laigh Daire or Laigh Daire Street inc complete. Or serve they conem recommendations. to sexumentifications. The Spic will be begind by the findings, conclusions or certifications of the Gaming tes telogios to pupose of its enforcement of the provisions of this Compact if it fails to object to such imiliars, conclusions, or certifications within 180 days of their service on the State Gambling Control Agency

4.3.3 The Manufacturer or Distributor has assembled and installed all

Lottery Devices or Lottery Device Systems in a manner approved by

the Gaming Test Laboratory.

System from the same Manufacturer from which another tribe has acquired them, and has retained with the State's consent the same Gaming Test Laboratory that tested, approved, and certified the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System of that Manufacturer, the Tribe may submit the same report that the Gaming Test Laboratory prepared for that Manufacturer's device or system in satisfaction of the requirements under subsection 4.3.2 as long as the Gaming Test Laboratory's report contains findings conclusions and a certification that the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System conforms with the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compact and by the technical standards established pursuant to Section 4.2.

4.4 Modifications of Approved Lottery Devices or Lottery Device Systems.

THE RESIDENCE OF THE PARTY.

The state of the s

No modification to the assembly or operations of any Lottery Device or Lottery Device System may be made after testing and certification unless the Gaming Test Laboratory certifies to the State Gambling Control Agency and the Tribe that the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System as modified conforms to the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compass and by the technical standards established pursuan to Section 4.2. All such proposed modifications shall be described in a written request made to the State Cambridge Company and the written request shall company and the reason therefor, and provides all documentation required by the Gaming Test Laboratory. In emergency situations where

- Device of Louisy Device System, the Gaming Test Laboratory is authorized to grant temporary certification of the modifications for up to fifteen (15) days, pending compliance with this Section.
- 4.4.2 With respect to any modifications proposed to the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System, other than to its assembly or operations, the Tribe shall advise the Division in writing of any such modification no less than ten (10) days prior to implementing the modification, and the Division shall have the right to direct the Tribe to seek testing and certification of the modification. However, the Tribe shall not be precluded from implementing such modification prior to any such direction by the Division. The modification shall be withdrawn if the Gaming Test Laboratory concludes that the modified Lottery Device or Lottery Device System fails to conform to the requirements specified by Article 3 or Exhibit A of this Compact or by the technical standards established pursuant to Section
- Device System may be exposed for play, the Tribe shall first have obtained and submitted to the State Gambling Control Agency a wasting certification from the Manufasture of Distributor that upon ansallation cash such Louisty Device of Louisty Device. System placed at the Unitery Device or Louisty Device System tested and approved by the Gaming Test Laboratory, and (b) operates and plays in accordance with the requirements specified in Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compact and by the technical standards established, pursuant to Section 4.2. Authorization to operate a Louisty Device or Louisty Device System requires that it operate and play in accordance with the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of

网络对于"生态"。在1915年18年,1915年,1915年

this Compact and by the technical standards established pursuant to Section 4.2 provides that while the failure of Such Longs Device of Lottery Device System to comply with such requirements and standards will suffice as a grounds to enjoin or otherwise terminate said Lottery Device or Lottery Device System's operation, such non-compliance will not be deemed a violation of this Compact as long as the Tribe has relied in good faith on the certification of the Manufacturer or Distributor and provided, further, that instead of an injunction or termination of the Lottery Device or Lottery Device System in the event it fails to comply with such requirements or standards, the State may, in its discretion, seek and cause to be imposed other sanctions that the circumstances warrant

- 6. Ex Parte Communication. Neither party shall directly or indirectly communicate with the Gaming Test Laboratory, whether in writing, by telephone or otherwise, concerning the establishment of standards or the approval of the Lottery Devices or Lottery Device Systems without providing the other party with a reasonable opportunity to participate in such communication. The State and the Tribe shall ensure that copies of all written communications sent to or received from the Gaming Test Laboratory are provided to the other party.
- Payment of Camine Text Aborator Fees. The Utility Challs the responsible to the payment of all Camine Text Islanding text and come in competion with the duties described in this Artist. The Tribe shall provide seques of all Camine Text Islanding invoices and payments by the Tribe to the Division, which shall have the order to and these pressum to Artists to
- 4.8 Gaming Test Laboratory Duty of Loyalty. The Tribe shall inform the Gaming Test Laboratory in writing that irrespective of the source of payment of its fees, the Gaming Test Laboratory's duty of loyalty and reporting requirements run equally to the State and the Tribe.

Random Inspections The Division may inspect one Lottery Device or Lottery Device System for each type of Indian Lottery Game specified in Exhibit A of this Compact on a random basis every six (6) months to confirm that it operates and plays in accordance with the requirements specified by Article 3 and Exhibit A of this Compact and by the technical standards established pursuant to Section 4.2. In any such inspection the Division may utilize the services of a gaming test laboratory provided that it meets the criteria set forth in subparagraphs (a) and (b) of Section 4.1. The Tribe shall pay for all reasonable costs incurred for such inspection and testing by the Division.

sala alak di se

ARTICLE 5. APPROVAL OF GAMING EMPLOYEES

AND OTHER ASSOCIATED PERSONS

- 5.1 Jurisdiction Over Persons Associated with Class III Gaming.
 - 5.1.1. The Barona Band as a governmental entity, is not subject to licensure by the State.
 - 5.1.2 The Class III Gaming activities authorized by this Compact constitute "controlled games" within the meaning of California Penal Code section 337j(e)(1).
 - 5:1:3 The State and the Tribe shall have concurrent jurisdiction over all Persons with respect to their association with the Tribe's Class III.

 Gaming operation.
 - As authorized by 25 U.S.C. § \$1321 and 1322, 18 U.S.C. section 1166(d), and 25 U.S.C. § 2710(d)(3)(C), and except as otherwise expressly provided in this Article, the State's jurisdiction under the Gambling Control Act (whether civil, criminal, or regulatory) shall extend over all Persons and entities who are or may become associated with the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation.
 - 5.1.5 Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Article, all Persons who are or seek to become associated with the Tribe's Class. III Gaming operation, and who are or could be required to apply for and obtain a state determination of Suitability under this Compact are subject to the jurisdiction of the State Gambling Control Agency and shall pay all fees and deposits with respect to any required applications to a determination of Suitability to the same extend are Persons who are or may be required to apply for a license in connection with an Off-Reservation Gambling Establishment
 - 5.1.6 It is the purpose of this Article to enable the State and the Tribe to preven employment of Unsuitable Persons in any position that may

- have a significant influence over the conduct of a Class III. Gaming activity, and to prevent the conduct of business transactions related to Class III Gaming between the Tribe and Unsuitable Persons.
- 5.1.7 Except as expressly provided in this Article, other than the parties to this Compact; no Person who is or may be subject to the jurisdiction of the State under the Gambling Control Act by virtue of this Compact including members of the Tribe shall trave a remedy under this Compact against the State or any official or agency thereof as a result of any action taken, not taken, or threatened to be taken by the State. Except as expressly provided otherwise in this Article, the availability of any remedy for such action, inaction, or threatened action shall be governed solely by the Gambling Control Act.

5.2 Tribal Gaming Commission.

- 5.2.1 In order to carry out the Tribe's government-to-government relationship with the State in the area of licensing and regulation of personnel associated with the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation, and to protect the health, safety and welfare of members of the public and the Tribe the Tribe shall enace an ordinance that establishes a little Gaming Commission and provides that the Tribal Gaming Commission and provides that the Tribal Gaming Commission are provides that the Tribal Gaming Commission are provides that the Tribal Gaming Commission are provides that the Tribal Gaming
- under the Compact for the on-site regulation of Persons associated
 with Tribe's Class III Gaming operation.
- 5.2.3 No Person may associate with the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation, unless that Person possesses all necessary licenses and permits from the Tribal Gaming Commission.

CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR

- 5.2.4 The Tribal Gaming Commission shall be independent of the Tribe's Gaming operation and shall have at least the following powers and responsibilities:
 - To temploy qualified personnel who shall have unrestricted access to the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation in order to carry out the Tribal Gaming Commission's responsibilities under this Compact.
 - 5.2.4.2 To perform the regulatory functions assigned to the

 Tribe by this Article and to the Tribal Gaming

 Commission by other provisions of this Compact
 - permanent and temporary licenses and work permits to employees of, and other Persons associated with, the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation, as required by this Compact or tribal ordinance, and to renew, suspend, deny or revoke said licenses or permits.
 - 5.2.4.4 To impose fines or other sanctions within the Tribe's jurisdiction against Persons associated with the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation including, but not limited to employees thereof

William the second of the seco

- For timely make his background investigation agrous and actions it takes on theories and work premits evaluable to the State Cambling Control Agency as required by this Compass.
- 5.2.4.6 To designate a Person to serve as the Tribe's principalliaison with the Division and/or Commission in connection with the implementation of the provisions of this Compact

- The Tribal Gaming Commission may perform other functions concerning the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation where assigned by the Tribe or requested by the State Gambling Control Agency, so long as said functions are consistent with its responsibilities under this Compact.
- 5.2.6 The Tribe shall enact a conflict-of-interest code for the Tribal Gaming Commission which, at a minimum, shall include the following provisions:
 - 6.1 Members of the Tribal Gaming Commission and their Immediate Family Members shall not have any financial interest in the gaming regulated by the Tribal Gaming Commission, other than a financial or similar benefit earned pursuant to tribal ordinance or resolution solely by virtue of being members of the Tribe.
 - participate in the consideration of any decision before the Tribal Gaming Commission involving his or her liminediate Family Member or any matter in which the member of his or her liminediate Family Member or any matter in which the member of his or her liminediate Family Member could be deemed to have a financial interest under California Covernment Code section 2710s other than a financial or similar benefit earned pursuant to tribal ordinance or resolution solely by virtue of being a member of the Tribe.

Suitability of Persons Associated With Class III Caming, Generally

Person, including a member of the Tribe, who is required to apply for a state determination of Suitability, if the Person's application for

HE STATES OF THE STATES OF THE STATES

Company of the Compan

such a determination has been denied, if the Person's state determination of Suitability that been suspended or revolved, to fif the Person's state determination of Suitability has expired and the Person has failed to reapply.

5.3.2 The Tribal Gaming Commission may require any Person to apply for and obtain a state determination of Suitability as a condition of association with the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation.

The State Gambling Control Agency may, at any time, require that a Person described in California Business and Professions Code sections 19842 or 19842A, or the implementing regulations of the State Gambling Control Agency, including a member of the Tribe, apply for a determination of Suitability if the Person is associated with the conduct of Class III Gaming. The terms "gambling enterprise" or "gambling establishment," as used in those statutes, shall be understood to refer to the Tribe's gaming operation. The Manufacturer and any Distributor of a Lottery Device or Lottery Device System authorized by this Compact and operated at the Facility, and a Gaming Test Laboratory selected pursuant to Section 4.1 or subsection 4.2.4% is a Person who may be required to apply for a determination of Suitability by the State Gambling Control Agency

Suited fire of Trained Members Associated with Class III Gentine

Prior to require the films of an application by an enrolled member of the lartic to a determination of Smithfully pursuan to subsection 5.3.3, the Director shall advise the Tribal Gaming Commission of those concerns that warrant an application for a determination of Suitability, in order to allow the Tribe an opportunity to resolve miormally those concerns consistent with protecting the public

Service and the service of the service of

mineres. Resolution of those concerns through a government to-government consultation is preferred; however, if the State's concerns are not resolved by this informal process within ten (10) days, then the following procedures shall apply, depending upon whether Phase I or Phase II of the Gambling Control Act is in effect:

A. Phase I Procedures:

- (1) The Director shall serve on the Tribe a written request that the Tribe require the member to apply for a determination of Suitability.
 - (2) Within ten (10) days after receiving a copy of the request, the Tribe may do one of the following:

🦈 (a)

Require the member to apply for a state determination of Suitability, in which case the member shall file an application for a state determination of Suitability within forty (40) days from the date of service of the Director's subsection 5.4.1 A(1) request under Northbess, the foresting paint may be finding extended by the Director on the bests of any reasonable cause shown however the Diegok (Egido) corganity (ii: Gagido) ik final and non-reviewable. For purposes of sibsection \$ 3.1 the Selement in his discretion deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Suitability within the time period specified in subsection 5.4.1 A(2)(a) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Sunability.

The state of the s

- (b) File an objection with the Board on the ground una the member is no a Person described in California Business and Professions Code section 19842, or the implementing regulations of the Division, or on the ground that the member is not and shall not be associated with the conduct of Class III Gaming. No Person other than the Tribe may file an objection under this subsection.
- Subsection 5.4.1.A(2)(b), the Board shall schedule an informal hearing on the objection. The decision of the Board is not reviewable except by an action in state court initiated by the Tribe or the enrolled member in issue, subject to the provisions of California Business and Professions Code section 19804.
- Director's action, the Tribe shall, within ten (10) days after service of notice of the Board's action, require the member to apply for a state determination of Sunability. The member shall file an application for a state determination of Sunability within forty (40) days after the date of service of the notice of the Board's action. Nonetheless the torregoing period may be further extended by the Director on the basis of any reasonable cause showns however the Director's decision concerning the extension is final and non-reviewable. For purpose of Section 5.3.1 the State-

may time its discretion, deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Suitability within the time period specified in subsection 5.4.1.A(4) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Suitability.

Been Phase II Procedures:

- (I) The Director shall make a written recommendation to the Commission.
 - Upon receipt of the Director's recommendation the Commission shall schedule an informal hearing with the Tribe. If the Director recommends an order that the member apply for a determination of Suitability, the Tribe may object to the recommendation on the ground that the member is not a Person described in California Business and Professions Code section 19842A or the implementing regulations of the Commission; or on the ground that the member is not and shall not be associated with the conduct of Class III Gaming. The desistor of the Commission is not reviewable except by an action in state court initiated by the Tribe of the emolled member in issue subject to the provisions of California Business and Professions Code section
- (3) If, after the informal hearing, the Commission requires
 the filing of an application for a determination of
 Suitability, the Tribe shall, within ten (10) days after
 service of notice of the Commission's action, require
 the member to apply for a state determination of

Suitability. The member shall file an application for state determination of Suitability within forty (40) days after the date of service of notice of the Commission's action. Nonetheless ther foregoing period may be further extended by the Director on the basis of any reasonable cause shown; however, the Director's decision concerning the extension is final and non-reviewable. For purposes of subsection 5.3:1, the State may, in its discretion, deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Suitability within the time period specified in Section 5.4.1.B(3) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Suitability.

5.5 Suitability of Key Employees, Generally.

- Person occupying a Key Employee position to apply for a state determination of Suitability not later than ten (10) days after commencement of any responsibilities or duties of the Key Employee position.
- The Tribe shall not permit any Person, including a member of the Tribe to occupy a Key/Employee position if the Person capplication for a state determination of Suitability has been denied, or if the Person's state determination of Suitability has been suspended on the Occident of the Person's state determination of Suitability has been suspended of the Person has father to reapply
- 5.6 Suitability of Key Employees, Tribal Members.
 - 5.6.1 An enrolled member of the Tribe who occupies a Key Employee position shall not be required to apply for a state determination of

Suitability unless requested to do so by the Director

of the Tribe, the Director shall advise the Tribal Gaming
Commission of those concerns that warrant an application for a
determination of Suitability, in order to allow the Tribe an
opportunity to resolve informally those concerns consistent with
protecting the public interest. Resolution of those concerns through
a government-to-government consultation is preferred; however if
the State's concerns are not resolved by this informal process within
ten (10) days, then the following procedures shall apply depending
on whether Phase I or Phase II of the Gambling Control Act is in
effect:

维州城市 经收益的证据 经营工工工程 电影 经国际公司

A. Phase I Procedures:

(1) The Director shall serve on the Tribe a written request that the member apply for a determination of Suitability

- (2) Within ten (10) days after service of a copy of the request the Tribernay do one of the following
 - Require the member to apply to a state determination of Simability in which case the member shall file an application to a state determination of Suitability within forty (40) days from the date of service of the Director's request under subsection 5.6.2.A(1).

 Nonetheless, the foregoing period may be further extended by the Director on the basis of any reasonable cause shown; however, the Director's decision concerning the extension is

final and non-reviewable. For purposes of subsection 5.5.2, the Spacetial in the discretion deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Sunability within the time period specified in subsection 5.6.2.A(2)(a) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Suitability.

- (b) File an objection with the Board on the ground that the member is not a Key Employee as defined in this Compact. No Person other than the Tribe may file an objection under this subsection.
- (3) Upon receipt of a timely filed objection pursuant to subsection 5.6.2.A(2)(b), the Board shall schedule an informal hearing on the objection. The decision of the Board is not reviewable except by an action in state court initiated by the Tribe or the enrolled member in issue, subject to the provisions of California Business and Professions Code section 19804
- (4) If after the informal hearing the Board affirms the Director's action, the Tribe shall, within ten (10) days after service of motice of the Board's action, require the member to apply to a state determination of Simulating The member shall the an application to a state determination of Suitability within forty (40) days after the date of service of notice of the Board's action. Nonetheless, the foregoing period may be further extended by the Directo, on the basis of any reasonable.

通行 性质性系统

cause shown however the Director's decision concerning the extension is final and non-reviewable.

For purposes of subsection 5.5.2, the State may, in its discretion, deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Suitability within the time period specified in this subsection 5.6.2.A(4) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Suitability.

B Phase II Procedures:

- (1) The Director shall make a written recommendation to the Commission.
 - Upon receipt of the Director's recommendation, the Commission shall schedule an informal hearing with the Tribe. If the Director recommends an order that the member apply for a determination of Suitability, the Tribe may object to the recommendation on the ground that the member is not a Person described in California Business and Professions Code section 19842/A or the implementing regulations of the Commission, or on the ground that the member has no and shall no be associated with the corring of Class III Commission that decision of the Commission is not reviewable except by an action in State court imitated by the Tribe of enrolled member in issue, subject to the provisions of California Business and Professions Code section 19814.
- (3) If after the informal hearing, the Commission requires the filing of an application for a determination of Sunability, the Tribe shall, within ten (10) days after-

The state of the s

service of notice of the Commission's action, require कि व्याप्ताक्षा कार्य है की स्वतिष्ठ के स्वतिष्ठ के Suitability. The member shall file an application for a Size determination of Suhability within forty (40) days after the date of service of notice of the Commission's Nonetheless, the foregoing period may be action. further extended by the Director on the basis of any reasonable cause shown, however, the Director's decision concerning the extension is final and nonreviewable. For purposes of subsection 5.5% the State may in its discretion, deem a failure to file an application for a determination of Suitability within the time period specified in subsection 5.6.2.B(3) to constitute a denial of an application for a determination of Suitability.

- 5.6.3 Safeguards for Current Key Employees. The fact that a Key Employee was associated with the Tribe's Class III Gaming activities prior to the execution of this Compact shall not in and of itself be a ground for denying, suspending, or revoking a state determination of Suitability.
- For of a Sete December of Substilling. The term of a sete december of Substilling shall be one (1) year from the tale of issuance.
- S.E. RennetRenne.
 - records, and audits that are required from owners of Off-Reservation.

 Gaming Establishments under the Gambling Control. Act. and regulations of the State Gambling Control Agency, within the time period and in the manner required of all such owners, except for

- audited financial statements, which are governed by Article 6 of this

 Compact, or to the extent that any such requirement conflicts with an

 express provision of this Compact regarding reporting.
- 5.8.2 The State Gambling Control Agency may, after consultation with the Tribe, adopt reasonable protocols for the submission of documents, reports, records, and audits that are not required from Off-Reservation Gambling Establishments, in the documents, reports records, or audits peculiarly relate to the conduct of the Class III.

5.9 Employee Work Permits.

- 5.9.1 No Person shall be employed as a Gambling Enterprise Employee in the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation unless the Person has first applied for, obtained, and renews annually a work permit from the Tribal Gaming Commission; provided that during the first thirty (30) days following the effective date of this Compact pursuant to Section 2.1, the Tribe may in its discretion issue a temporary work permit to an employee who has not filed an application therefor, except that the temporary work permit shall expire thirty (30) days from the date of issuance unless an initial application has been filed and transmitted to the Division in econtains with subsection 6.9.2.
- work permit shall be accompanied by two duplicate completed fingerprin cards, on a form approved by the Division, and two duplicate photographs of the applicant, which photographs must have been taken not earner than three (3) months before the date of filing the application.
 - 5.9.2.1 The Tribe shall transmit, for receipt by the Division within forty-eight (48) hours, excluding Saturdays,

Sundays, and state holidays, a copy of all initial applications for work permits together with the following:

- (1) One of the two fingerprint cards
- (2) One of the two photographs.

(3)

- An initial application fee of fifty dollars (\$50) for each application; provided however, that the State may reduce the amount of the initial application fee to twenty-five dollars (\$25) in consideration of the background investigation that was conducted by the Tribal Gaming Commission; provided further that, after January 1, 2001, the application fee herein shall be changed to equal the application fee charged by the Division for work permits in connection with Off-Reservation Gambling Establishments.
- 5.9.2.2 The Tribe shall transmit, for receipt by the Division-within forty-eight (48) hours, excluding Saturdays,

 Sundays, and state holidays, a copy of all renewal applications for work permits together with a twenty-five dollar (\$25) renewal fee for each application provided that after January 1, 2001, the renewal fee shall be changed to equal the renewal fee changed by the Division to work permits in connection with Office Reservator Cambring Establishments
- 5.9.3. The Tribe may, in its discretion, issue a temporary work permit to the applicant.
- 94 In provisions of this subsection 5.9.4 and of subsections 5.9.4.1

members of the Tribe. If, within ninety (90) days of receipt by the Division of the application, the State has not notified the Tribe of its objection to the applicant, the application for the employee work permit shall be deemed approved by the State, and the Tribe, in its discretion, may issue, renew, or deny the application; provided that nothing herein shall be construed to affect the State's powers under subsection, 5.9.7, or the Tribe's obligation under subsections, 5.5.2 and 5.9.8; provided further that the ninety (90) day period described in this subsection shall not begin to run during any period in which the conduct of Class III Gaming is precluded under subsection 18.3.1. If the Division objects to the issuance of a work permit, written notice of the objection shall be served on the applicant (or the employee) and on the Tribe.

P. C. W. C. April 1

Control: Act: procedures for obtaining review of the Division's objection if any, shall be governed by California Business and Professions Code section 19910.5, subdivisions (c) timough (c) inclusive and related regulations of the Division and Board. In Phase II of the administration of the Gambling Control Acts such procedures shall be governed by California Business and Professions Code section 19910.5/A. subdivisions (c) through (e), inclusive, and related regulations of the Commission.

5.9.4.2 Upon receipt of notice from the Division that no request for review of the Division's objection was filed within the time required by statute and the State

Gambling Control Agency's regulations, the Tribal Gaming Commission shall cancel any temporary work permit and deny the application.

Where review of the Division's objection has been sought, written notice of the subsequent action by the Board or the Commission, as applicable, shall be served on the applicant and on the Tribe. Within ten (10) business days after service of notice of an adverse action by the Board or the Commission, the Tribal Gaming Commission shall cancel any temporary works deny permit and the application. effectiveness of the state agency's order is stayed by a state court; provided however, that any action to review the decision and order of the state agency shall be governed by California Business and Professions

are enrolled members of the Tribe. If, within ninety (90) days of receipt by the Division of the application, the Division objects to the issuance of a work permit, written notice of the objection shall be served on the applicant (or the employee) and on the Tribe provided however that the ninety (90) day period the excited in this subsection shall no begin to run during any period in which the contine of Class III Gaming as precluded under subsection 18.3. The tribal Gaming Commission and the Division shall thereupon content over the question whether the work permit should be denied by the Tribal Gaming Commission, whose decision shall be construed to affect the issue. However, nothing herein shall be construed to affect the

Code section 19804.

- State's powers under subsection 5.9 7, or the Tribe's obligation under subsections 5.5.2 and 5.9.8.
- 5.9.6 An employee work permit shall expire if the holder ceases to be employed as a Gambling Enterprise Employee in the Facility for more than ninety (90) days.
- Commission, whether to a member of the Tribe or otherwise, on any of the grounds stated in California Business and Professions Code sections 19912 or 19912A, in accordance with proceedings conducted pursuant to Article 9.5 (commencing with section 19920) of the California Business and Professions Code, including, in Phase II, California Business and Professions Code sections 19920A and 19921A, and related regulations of the Division, Board, or Commission.
- The Tribe shall terminate any employee whose work permit has been revoked pursuant to this Section, within ten (10) business days after service of notice of the action by the Board or the Commission unless the effectiveness of the state agency's action is stayed by a state cours provided however, that any action to review the desiston and order of the state agency shall be governed by California.

 Business and Professions Code section 19992.
- Application and Investigation Procedures. Applications to, and background investigations by the State, including payment of all fees and deposits, shall be governed by the Gambling Control Act and regulations of the State Gambling Control Agency, except to the extent that those regulations conflict with express provisions of this Compact.
- 5.11 <u>Transportation of Lottery Devices</u>.

The Same of the Same of the Same

5.11.1 The Tribe shall keep a written list of the date of receipt of each

Lottery Device and the serial number of each Lottery Device, and shall provide such his to the Director immediately upon request. All records required by this Section must be maintained for five years.

- 5:11:2 The Tribe shall not permit the removal disposal, or transportation of a Lottery Device from the Reservation without the written approval of the Director. Applications for approval to remove, dispose of, or transport a Lottery Device from the Reservation must be made, processed, and determined in such manner and using such forms as the Director may reasonably prescribe.
 - If the Director does not deny the application for approval to remove dispose of, or transport the Lottery Devices off the Reservation within five (5) working days of receipt of a completed application, the application shall be deemed to be approved; provided however, that the five (5) day period shall not begin to run during any period in which the conduct of Class III Gaming is precluded under subsection 18.3.1. An application may be denied for either of the following reasons:
 - 5.11.3.1 The Lottery Device would be transported to a destination where possession or operation of the device is unlawful.
 - 5.11.8.2 The Reason distributing, transporting, or receiving the Louise Device is or would be found to be Unsuitable for essectation with gentiling in Allfords.
- Sill 4 Upon request the Tribe stell permit on open of the Division to inspect all Lottery Devices prior to their transport off the Reservation.
- 5.11.5 After the effective date of this Compact, Persons who knowingly distribute on transport a Louer Device or gambling device to a

destination where possession or operation of the device is unlawful are deemed to be Unsuitable for association with gambling in California. Nothing herein shall be construed to diminish the authority of the State Gambling Control Agency to base a determination of Unsuitability on similar conduct occurring prior to the effective date of this Compact:

ARTICLE 6. ACCOUNTING AND AUDITS

Books and Resords. The Unite Shall make and keep books and resords which accurately and fairly reflect each day's transactions, including but not limited to receipt of funds, expenses, prize claims, prize disbursements or prizes liable to be paid, and other financial transactions of or related to the Tribe's gaming operations, so as to permit preparation of monthly and annual financial statements in conformity with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles as applied to the gaming industry and to maintain daily accountability, and which shall be susceptible of an annual audit in accordance with this Compact. Permanent accounting books and records shall be maintained in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting A chart of accounts shall be adopted that will ensure consistency, comparability, and effective disclosure of financial information. To the extent reasonable and practicable, and not inconsistent with the Tribe's obligations under federal law, the chart of accounts shall conform to the chart of accounts (if any) required to be maintained by Off-Reservation Gambling Establishments under regulations of the State Gambling Control

6.2 Additional Reports and Records Related to Financial Transactions

The Tribe shall maintain all records and shall make all reports required by the Bank Secrety Act. Pub. L. O1-508, as amented, and the regulations for the implementation thereof, including 31 (NR). Par 103, as amented from time to time. If the Tribe for any nesson is no subject to the requirements of the Bank Search Act. of the implementing regulations adopted thereunder, then the Tribe shall be subject to the requirements imposed them the Tribe institutions under Title 11 (commencing with section 14160) of Part 4 of the California Penal Cooks.

- 6.2.2 Notwithstanding 31 CFR section 103.51, agents of the Department of Justice shall have access to and may inspect records required to be maintained pursuant to Subpart C (commencing with section 103.31) of 31 CFR Part 103, subject to the provisions of Article 8 of this Compact.
- 6.2.3 If requested to do so by the Division, the Tribe shall contemporaneously submit to the Division copies of all reports letters, and other documents filed with the National Indian Gaming Commission pursuant to 25 CFR section 571/13 All such reports letters, and documents shall be treated in accordance with Article 8 of this Compact.
- 6.3 Class III Accounting and Auditing Procedures.
 - statements of the Class III Gaming operations to be audited in accordance with Generally Accepted Auditing Standards as applied to audits, for the gaming industry, by a certified public accountant dicensed by the State Boards of Accountancy. Such audits may be conducted in conjunction with any other independent audit of the Tribe provides that the requirements of this Seaton are me, and provided further that except as otherwise provides in this Compactive information in sets audit or related to Class III Gaming need no be submitted to the Division under subsections 6.3.3 and 6.3.6.

 Prior to engaging a certified public accountant to accountants, the Tribe shall notify the Division of its intended selection or selections and shall take mic consideration objections raised by the Division concerning the competency, or trustworthiness of the Person of Persons chosen.
 - 6.5.2. The annual financial statements shall be prepared on a comparative

basis for the current and prior calendar or fiscal year and shall present the imancial position and results of operations in conformity with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles as applied to the gaming industry.

- 6.3.3 A copy of the current audited financial statement, together with the report thereon of the Tribe's independent auditor, shall be submitted on an annual basis to the Division not later than one hundred twenty (120) days following the end of the accounting period under review.
- 6.3.4. The Tribe shall require its independent auditor to render the following additional reports:
 - 6.3.4.1 A report on the material weaknesses, if any, in accounting and internal controls
 - A report expressing the opinion of the independent auditor based on his or her examination of the financial statements, on the extent to which the Tribe's Class III Gaming operation has followed in all material respects during the period covered by the examination the system of accounting and internal controls adopted by the Tribe. Whenever in the opinion of the independent auditor, the Tribe's Class III Caming operation has deviated from the system of accounting and internal क बीवि शल्लाविह procedure Genifical energy maintained by the Pribe in essonier vin die graen de essemble ent dicent controls adopted by the Tribe, the report shall enumerate such deviations in accordance with Generally Accepted Auditing Standards as applied to entine for the earning ministry. The interestion entitle

shall also report on areas of the system no longer considered effective, and shall make recommendations in writing regarding improvements in the system of accounting and internal controls.

- 6.3.5 The Tribe's independent auditor shall retain a copy of each audit report, together with copies of all engagement letters, management letters, supporting and subsidiary documents and other work papers in connection therewith, for a period of not less than three (3) years.
- other reports rendered by the Tribe's independent auditor on accounting and internal controls, administrative controls, or other matters relating to the Tribe's accounting or operating procedures with respect to its Class III Gaming operation shall be submitted to the Division by the Tribe not later than one hundred twenty (120) days following the end of the accounting period under review or within thirty (30) days of receipt, whichever is earlier.
- The Division shall dipon its request be provided copies of any engagement letter and managements representation letter and shall be given reasonable agess to the auditor's work papers as the Division deems necessary to ensure compliance with this Compart by the Trate.
- 6.3.8 If an independent auditor who was previously engaged to audit the Tribe's financial statements resigns of its dismissed as the Tribe's auditor, or another accountant is engaged as an independent auditor of the Tribe's Class III Gaming operations, the Tribe shall submit a report to the Division within ten (10) days following the end of the month in which such event occurs, setting forth the following:
 - 6.3.8.1. The date of such resignation, dismissal or engagement.

The state of the s

Whether in connection with the audits of the two most recent years preceding such resignation dismissal, of engagement there were any material disagreements with the former auditor on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which disagreements if not resolved to the satisfaction of the former auditor caused or would have caused him to make reference in his report to the subject matter of the disagreement, including a description of each such disagreement. Those disagreements to be reported include those both resolved and unresolved.

6.3.8.2

.3.8.3 The Tribe shall request the former auditor to furnish to the Tribe a letter addressed to the Division stating whether he or she agrees with the statements made by the Tribe pursuant to subsection 6.3.8. Such letter shall be submitted to the Division as an exhibit to the reports required by subsection 6.3.4

Department of Justice to conduct audits for the purpose of confirming compliance by the Tribe with the provisions of this Compact. Access to books and records to purpose of such audits dial to governed by Article 7.

ARTICLE 7. MONITORING

Access The Division shall pursuant to the provisions of this Compast. have the authority to monitor the Tribe's Class III Gaming operations to ensure that said operations are conducted in compliance with the provisions of this Compact. In order to properly monitor the Tribe's Class III Gaming operations, duly authorized personnel of the Division shall have the following access:

7.1.1 Access to Public Areas. The Division shall have free and unrestricted access to all public areas in the Facility at any time the Facility is open to persons other than employees of the Facility with or without giving prior notice to the Tribe. Areas in the Facility that are temporarily closed to the public shall continue to be treated as public areas for purposes of access under this subsection.

7.1.2 Access to Non-Public Areas.

- 7.1.2.1 For purposes of subsection 7.1.2, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - A. "Adequate justification" means that the Division has a preasonable suspicion, based on information in its possession, that the Compact is being violated.

 Nothing herein shall be construed as requiring the Division to disclose the basis for its suspicion as part of the motive required under subsection 7 1 2 2 /4.

 Inowever, the State may disclose the basis of its suspicion if it so choose
 - B. The notification described in subsection 7.1.2.2.B shall be effective only if it includes the following:
 - (1) A listing of the names of all personnel

A REPORT OF THE PROPERTY.

- inspection of the non-public areas that has been requested.
- (2) The name, title, and telephone number of a supervisory official in the Division who can immediately confirm to the Tribal Gaming Commission's duty officer that the Division representatives who are listed in accordance with subsection 7.1.2.1.B(1) are authorized to make the inspection.
- © "Duty officer" means a representative of the Tribal Gaming Commission with authority to admit authorized representatives of the State to non-public areas of the Facility.
- D. The "identification" required under subsection 7.1.2.2.D shall be:
 - (1) A facially valid credential identifying the bearer
 as a dilly authorized agent or representative of
 the Division: (together with
 - (2) A fewelly velid dismiffrention being issued by the Ville to the Division pursuem to subsection
- 7.1.2.2 Except as set forth in subsection 7.1.2.3, authorized personne of the Division shall be granted free and unrestricted access to all non-public areas of the Facility for the purpose of monitoring compliance with this Compact, provided that all of the following four conditions are satisfied:
 - A. The Division has represented in writing that it has

THE RESIDENCE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PARTY O

- adequate justification for the access at or before the
- B. The Division has given at least 24 hours' prior written notification to the Tribal Gaming Commission of the intended visit;
- C. The authorized Division personnel has contacted the Tribal Gaming Commission duty officer at the time that access is sought, and

Mark Commence

- Daming Commission duty officer proper identification at the time that access is sought and the duty officer is able to confirm by telephone, facsimile or otherwise with a supervisory official of the Division that the Division personnel are authorized to make the inspection.
- 7.1.2.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in subsection

 7.1.2, within any calendar year, the Division may have access to non-public areas of the Facility:
 - On up to twelve (12) occasions without the representation of the justification requires under subsection 7 1 2.2.4. 200
 - E On up to an environment six (6) occasion, without the arrive required to subsection § 1.2.2 B character only
 - described in subsections 7.1.2.1.R.(1) and (2) is given in writing to the Tribal Gaming

non-noticed access is sought, and

(2) The provisions of subsection 7.1.2.2.D are satisfied.

- 7.1.2.4 If the effective date of the Compact does not fall on a date in January, the maximum number of occasions on which access is allowed under subsections 7.1.2.3.A and B. during the first calendar year of the Compact shall be prorated for the remainder of that calendar year. If such proration results in a fraction, the number of occasions shall be rounded up to the next whole number.
- 7.1.2.5 The Tribe shall ensure that the Tribal Gaming

 Commission's duty officers are provided with updated information concerning the number of official visits

 made pursuant to subsection 7.1.2.3
- 7.12.6 Representatives of the Tribal Gamine Commission shall be permitted to accompany the Division's representatives during visits to non-public areas of the Pauling
- Pasific presum to the Section authorized Department personnel shall display on their person identification badges assued by the Tribe, as described in Section 7.2, together with photo identification badges issued by the Department.
- Pale 3 Books and Records Notwithstanding subsections 7-1-2 upon reasonable notice to the Tribal Gaming Commission, personnel authorized by the Department, including, without limitation, auditors

on contract with the Department, shall be granted unrestricted access during reasonable business office hours to all books and records of the Facility for the purpose of monitoring the Tribe's compliance with this Compact and, as reasonably necessary, copying books and records for said purpose. The Tribe shall make available to the Department sufficient office space in which Department personnel may inspect records and maintain files.

- Non-Interference with Employees. In making any inspection of the Facility personnel of the Department shall not interfere with the performance of duties by employees of the Facility by direct interaction with Facility employees. Upon reasonable request therefor the Tribe shall use its best efforts to make Facility employees available for confidential interviews by Department personnel at all reasonable times when the Facility is open for business; provided that a representative of the Tribal Gaming Commission shall be notified and may attend such interviews, but upon the request of the Department's agent all other persons shall be Nothing herein shall be construed to preclude the Department from interviewing Facility employees who are agreeable thereto after work outside the workplace and outside the presence of দৌষ্টার্কারিত নত প্রায়ী ক্রায়ানিক্সান্তলাক জেলভারের কেলভার্যাক andigs from Department's (COLESION 1000 information from feasility complayees with responsibility for such bods freezes o obs modernos.
- Tribal Badges. Not later than fitteen (15) days after the effective date of this Compacts the Tribe shall deliver to the Division ten (10) identification badges to be used by authorized Department personnel in carrying out their duties under this artisle. Such identification badges shall be made of a

durable material permitting repeat uses of the badge. In the event the Tribe makes changes in identification badges, and not less than thirty (30) days before the effective date of those changes, the Tribe shall forthwith deliver ten (10) new badges to the Division for use by authorized personnel. Failure by the Tribe to deliver currently recognized identification badges to the Division shall constitute justification for authorized personnel to enter upon public and non-public areas of the Facility with Department identification alone. The Division shall ensure that identification badges supplied by the Tribe are kept in a secure place and are distributed only to authorized Department personnel for use in carrying out its duties or powers under this Compact.

Monitoring Reports: Within seventy-two (72) hours following any such monitoring visit or inspection in which any alleged violation is noted, the Division shall provide the Tribal Gaming Commission with a report noting any alleged violation and describing each such violation in sufficient detail to make correction possible; unless the Division has reasonable cause to believe that the Tribe of Tribal Gaming Commission is participating in said violation.

िरा विर्माणस्थातम् । प्राथितस्य विर्माणस्य विर्माणस्य । प्रापितस्य । प्राप्ति । प्राप्त

ARTICLE 8. CONFIDENTIALITY

Purpose Disclosure of financial and other information and records by the Tribe pursuant to this Compact is essential to the ability of the State to ensure compliance by the Tribe with the terms and conditions of this Compact and is therefore necessary for the protection of the public health, safety, and welfare of the people of California. The confidentiality provisions of this Article are necessary to ensure ongoing and candid disclosure of information by the Tribe as required by this Compact.

Public Records Acts In the event of any request to the State under the California Public Records Act seeking disclosure of records obtained from the Tribe pursuant to this Compact or of records containing information obtained from the Tribe pursuant to this Compact, where the record has been designated "TRADE SECRET" or "PERSONAL INFORMATION" pursuant to Section 8.3, the State shall object to disclosure on the basis of Government Code section 6255 on the ground that the Tribe and the State agree that the public interest served by not making the disclosure clearly outweighs the public interest served by disclosure of the record. In the event that a Person institutes legal proceedings for the purpose of obtaining records pursuant to such a request, the State shall give reasonable prior notice to the Tribe of the action and will defend his assertion of the exemptions identified in the response to the Public Records Act requests provided however, that if consiliration with the 13317 ल्लांचितावित ले कि बल्ला कि विद्या एवंपर, कि श्रिवा क्षांची हा कार्कि कि ladic em nece na liverelle referelle escerbi of the exemplois in which case the State shall nevertheless withhold release of the record for two (2) courts days unless otherwise ordered by a court; provided further, that the State shall have no duty to appeal from an adverse ruling.

E.3 Trede-Septer and Research Information. The Sens shell preserve in

confidentially of trade secrets and personal information obtained from the Tribe in accordance with the provisions of this Section:

- which the Tribe believes constitutes a trade secret, as defined under California Civil Code section 3426.1, or constitutes personal information under the Information Practices Act of 1977. California Civil Code section 1798 et seq., by marking on the first page of the document TRADE SECRET or PERSONAL INFORMATION.

 Trespectively: The Tribe shall exercise good faith in making this designation.
- 8.3.2 In any case where the State has removed records from the Facility and the Tribe has not had an opportunity to examine those records for purposes of making a designation under this Section, the records shall be presumed to be trade secrets and personal information for a period of ten (10) days from the date on which the Tribe is given notice of the records that have been removed from the Facility. At the expiration of the 10-day period, records that have not been so designated by the Tribe shall no longer emoy a presumed status as
- SECRET OF THE STATE OF THE STAT
- the State shall not voluntarily disclose the record except as permitted by the Information Practices Act of 1977, California Civil Code section 1798 esseq.

- Where any record is designated "TRADE SECRET," the State shall not voluntarily disclose such record to any Person who is not an employee or official of the federal, state or local government, acting in his or her official capacity of is not a consultant, accountant, or auditor performing services under contract with the State, unless required by court order or by subpoena or as provided under subsection 8.3.8. The State may only disclose designated records to an accountant, auditor or other consultant whom the State has retained if it advises the accountant, auditor or consultant in writing that such information is confidential and obtains a written agreement from that Person that the confidentiality of the records will be maintained.
- 8.3.6 Disclosure of any record by the Tribe to the State or a representative of the State pursuant to this Compact shall not constitute a waiver by the Tribe of any privilege that the Tribe is entitled to claim under sections 1060 or 1061 of the California Evidence Code.
 - voluntarily disclose is required by a court order or subpoena of a legislative, administrative, or judicial body, the State shall give the Tribe reasonable prior notice or where it is not reasonably practicable to give such prior notice, the State shall request the court or other body to provide the Tribe with a reasonable opportunity to resist the order or subpoens. Nothing in this subsection shall be construct to prohibit the State from making any disclosure required by law.
- disclosing records designated by the Tribe pursuant to subsection

 8.3.1. or presumed confidential units subsection 8.5.2 in any

criminal, civil, or regulatory action go arbitral proceeding, to which the State is a party, where nondisclosure would compromise the State's ability properly or effectively to carry out its governmental responsibilities; provided however, that the State shall give prior notice to the Tribe of its intent to disclose such records, unless such notice is impracticable under the circumstances or would compromise the State's ability to properly or effectively carry out its governmental responsibilities. Where such records are to be filed or lodged with a judicial of administrative body, the State shall seek to file or lodge such records under seal unless the State has determined that such action would compromise its ability properly or effectively to carry out its governmental responsibilities. Before the State discloses such records to another party in any such action or proceeding (other than to the Tribe or any of its agents who had access to the records), it shall use its best efforts to obtain a stipulation for a protective order from that party; which stipulation shall preven the party from disclosing or using the records for any purpose not related to the action of proceeding

Breach of Confidentiality. The Tribe shall be entitled to involve all statutory and common taxy tremedies for loreach of confidentiality of those records deemed confidential under subsections 8.8.1 through 8.3.3 metusive in accordance with the Compact, the Information Practices Act of 1977 (commencing with California Civil Code section 1798), and the Uniform Trade Secrets Act (commencing with California Civil Code section 3426); provided however:

A. Nothing in this Article shall be construed independently to create any right of action for monetary damages that does not otherwise exist a statute of a common law.

- B. Nothing in this Article shall be construed to relieve the Tribe or any other Person of any obligation imposed by Division 3.6 (commencing with section 810) of Title 1 of the California Government Gode.
- C. Nothing in this Article shall be construed as a waiver of any immunity or defense available to the State or to any state or local government entity, or to any employee or official of the State or of any state or local governmental entity, under any state law including but not limited to any provision of Division 3.6 (commencing with section 810) of Title 1 of the California Government (Societor any federal law)
- D. Disclosure of records made confidential by this Article shall not constitute a violation of this Compact or of any duty owed to the Tribe or any Person, if disclosure is compelled by a facially valid subpoena, warrant, or court order or is authorized by this Compact.
- E. Nothing in this Article shall be construed as consent by the State, or by any agent or employee of the State, to suit in federal court.
- Est <u>Paw Enforcement Uniffection</u> Nothing in this Article shall affect the power of space of least law enforcement personnel to investigate and enforce the equation laws of the Space of Cellifornia

ARTICLE 9. LIMITATIONS ON GAMING

- Eurose Ariase IV. Section 19(e) of the California Constitution provides that the Legislature "has no power to authorize, and shall prohibit casinos of the type currently operating in Nevada and New Jersey. The parties to this Compact intend to avoid any violation of this prohibition. Further, the State has asserted an interest in avoiding undue concentrations of electronic gaming devices in a single location and within California in light of this constitutional prohibition and the fact that no other organization in the state has such concentrations.
- 9.2 No Nevada- or New Jersey- Style Casinos.

9.2.2

- 9.2.1 The Tribe shall not operate or conduct; or cause to operate or conduct; any Class III Gaming in any Hotel or structure which houses a Hotel.
 - THE STATE OF THE S No card games, including but not limited to Class II card games. shall be played in the same room in which any non-card Class III Gaming is conducted. Any non-card Class III Gaming must be conducted in a room that is separated from the location of any card tables or card games by (a) a wall or walls that reasonably prevent any card tables or games from being discerned from the room in which non-card Class III games are conducted or vice versa, with no more than one entraver per wall, which entraver shall be no more किया और (6) विस्त प्रावेद के यह क्षानिकांक बद्धातीलों के बाद बात्रीक्षीत विस् edie of (i) at are deficied activity to not entire equities tive recordly prevent any cert tells to pains from him discerned from the room in which the non-card Class III games are conducted on vice versa. In the Tribe and the State subsequently agree to the conduct of simulcast wagering and provide for the regulation, frerest, monthly leten, shall be construed to preclude

- placement of authorized electronic simuleas wagering equipment in either the Class II or Class III Gaming areas.
- 9.2.3 No complimentary alcoholic beverages may be served to patrons at the Facility.
- 9.2.4 Gaming may not be the exclusive business activity at any Facility.
- 9.2.5 All payments for tickets or shares in any authorized game shall be made by cash, check, debit card, credit card or other cash equivalent, prior to the issuance of the ticket or share. This provision shall not be construed to prevent the Tribe from allowing a patron to pay in advance by one of the aforementioned methods in exchange for a voucher that can be redeemed for tickets or shares of equal face value. However, the Tribe shall not offer credit to any patron of the Facility for the purpose of participating in any authorized game, nor shall the Tribe permit any other person to do
- Age Restriction. No persons under the age set by Business and Professions.

 Code section 1993. (which is presently 21 years of age may play or be present in any froom in which Glass III Gaming is offered in the Facility, provided that such underage persons may be escented by a person 21 years of age or older through a room in which Glass III Gaming areas of the Facility.

 This age restriction shall be prominently displayed on any entrance leading to the Class III Gaming area. The area in which any Class III games are located must be monitored at all times by an employee to prevent unauthorized access to, or play of, such games by persons under the age restriction. Lottery Devices which dispense tickets or shares shall have printed in a conspicuous place on them a notice that no person under the age restriction may play the game or receive a prize. Solely for purposes of

verifying compliance with this provision, Department of Justice personnel who are otherwise present at the Facility pursuant to Article 7 may request patrons suspected of violating this Section to produce identification and proof of age. Nothing herein shall be construed to diminish the jurisdiction of state and local law enforcement officers to enforce state laws as acknowledged by subsection 14.2.1.

9.4 Tribal Allocation of Lottery Devices.

- 9.4.1 The Barona Band is hereby allocated one hundred ninety-nine (199)

 Lottery Devices Assused in this Article "Allocation" refers to the one hundred ninety-nine (199) Lottery Devices allocated to the Barona Band. The Allocation is subject to adjustment in accordance with the procedures set forth in Sections 9.5 and 9.7
- 9.4.2 Notwithstanding the Allocation granted pursuant to subsection 9.4.1, the Tribe may obtain, in accordance with Section 9.6, Lottery Device Licenses to operate additional Lottery Devices on mutually agreeable terms from other tribes which have unused allocations of Lottery Devices, but in no event may the Barona Band operate, or have the right to operate (including its allocation) more Lottery Devices than the number of gaming devices in operation at its Facility on July 1-1998, which the Tribe and the State agree was one thousand fifty-seven (1.057) devices
- Gass III Gaming, or which agree most operate their full allocation of Louisy Devices authorized under their tubal-size compacts, the right to license their unused allocation of Lottery Devices to the Barona Bank or other compacting tribes pursuant to a Lottery Device License. In this way, tribes which choose to forego Class III Gaming, or to him the size of the Class III. Gaming operations in

- their communities can still benefit financially from Class III Gaming.

 At the same time, a decision by those tribes to forego or limit their Class III Gaming operations can enable the Barona Band to increase the number of Lottery Devices it can operate.
- 9.4.4 The Barona Band is also authorized to license, in accordance with Section 9.6, some or all of its Allocation to other tribes with which the State compacts.
 - The State recognizes that some number of federally recognized. California tribes may choose to neither enter into a compact nor accept the right to license an allocation of Lottery Devices in accordance with subsection 9.4.3 (hereinafter referred to as "nonparticipating tribes"). The State further recognizes that the nonparticipation of such tribes may prevent the Tribe from licensing sufficient allocations in order to be permitted to operate up to the number of Lottery Devices permitted under subsection 9.4.2. Accordingly, where such non-participating tribes can be named; and the Tribe shows due diligence in seeking Lottery Device Licenses. the State agrees to act by a negotiated addendum to this Compact. जा विनायों जो जा मा पिन विवस्त जो इसके मजानुवर्ता जोवयोग विनिद्ध, इस वह वह license any evaluable manust allocations to the Affice with the OFFICE OF GROWE THE THIS THE OFFICE OF OFFICE OF TO THE number of Lottery Devices permitted under subsection 9.4.2; provided however, that (i) no non-participating tribe's allocation may be licensed more than once, and (ii) said license may be terminated if the non-participating tribe(s), on whose benalf the State has licensed the Tribe, either enter into a compact with the State or are granted by the State the right to license an allocation of Lottery Devices. In the event such non-participating tribe (on whose behalf

the State has licensed the Tribe) enters a compact or receives the right to theense an allocation of Lottes. Devices the State wall substitute any available, unused allocation (of the same size) of another non-participating tribe entitled to engage in Class III Gaming as long as the Tribe can identify it by name.

9.5 Adjustment of Tribal Allocation.

Control of the Contro

- 9.5.1 If a tribal-state compact allocates to any tribe a higher number of Lottery Devices than one hundred ninety-nine (199), the Barona Band Allocation shall be increased to that higher number on the effective date of that compact, which increase shall be memorialized in an addendum to this Compact initialed by the State and the Tribe.
- 9.5.2 If the State grants allocations of Lottery Devices to more than ninety nine (99) other federally recognized tribes in California pursuant to compacts or other agreements, the State is authorized to reduce proportionately the Barona Band's Allocation if necessary to ensure that the total number of Lottery Devices available for use by tribes in the state does not exceed nineteen thousand, nine hundred (19,900). Any proportionate reduction in the Tribe's Allocation that results in a fraction shall be rounded up to the nearest whole number, so that the total number of Lottery Devices available for use by the tribes in the Selection from the And the first of the Allocation shall only become effective more the occurrence of all of the following (a) a less six (6 months' written notice by the Space to the Trans that & geingion will be pressery (i) the commencemen (i) graphing under the new compact(s) which would otherwise increase the numbers of Lottery Devices available for use by tribes in the State beyond that permitted herein; and (c) upon at least five (5) business days further notice to the Pribe by the Same of the commencemen

- of said operations under the new compact(s). Any reduction in the Allocation shall be memorialized in an addendum to this Compact initialed by the State and the Tribe, but a failure to memorialize the reduction shall not affect the Tribe's obligation to reduce the number of Lottery Devices if the requirements of this subsection are otherwise satisfied.
- 9.5.3 On March 1, 1999, the Tribe and the State shall reconsider in good faith whether the amount of the Tribe's Allocation shall be modified, provided however, that this subsection shall not be interpreted to constitute a presumption in favor of increasing or decreasing the Allocation or requiring such an increase or decrease. Any such modification on which agreement is reached shall be set out as an Addendum to this Compact, initialed by the State and the Tribe, and shall take effect immediately.
- 9.6 <u>Licenses of Tribal Allocations</u>.
 - 9.6.1 To effectuate the right to operate additional Lottery Devices pursuant to a Lottery Device License, and prior to operating any Lottery Device pursuant thereto, the Barona Baro shall submit to the Division a written notice that stientifies the grantor tribe and the grantee tribe, states the number of Lottery Devices (teenset and the expiration that of the themse and its signed by antionized representatives of both the grantor tribe and the grantee tribe. In the even of any dispute over the number of Lottery Devices which the Barona Band is authorized to operate under this Compact, the text of this Compact, and the number reflected in a property signed and completed written notice shall control. Any operation of Lottery Devices that exceeds such authorized numbers or the Lottery Device maximum permitted under section 9.4.2, whichever is less, shall

constitute a violation of the Compact and be subject to an injunction pursuant to the procedures in Article 17. Any dispute over whether one or more Lottery Devices have been licensed to or by the Barona. Band may also be submitted to arbitration pursuant to the procedures under subsection 17.2.10, but said arbitration shall not prevent the State from seeking an injunction pursuant to the procedures in Article 17.

- 9.6.2 Until March 1, 2001, a grantee tribe shall not pay consideration in excess of and a grantor (tribe shall not receive consideration in excess of, five thousand dollars (\$5,000) per Lottery Device per year with respect to any Lottery Device License. At least six (6) months before the expiration of this ceiling, at the request of either party to this Compact, the State and the Tribe shall negotiate in good faith over whether a new ceiling should be imposed, and if so, the amount of that ceiling.
- 9.6.3 The Tribe may not act as a broker on behalf of another tribe in connection with a Lottery Device License. The Tribe may also not employ or contract with any Person to act as an agent in connection with a Lottery Device License if that Person is granted a commission share or other financial interest in the license or in the value of or the proceeds generated by that theense Any Lottery Device License which is granted a reserved in Goldfon of this subsection is still and your
- its Allocation or any portion thereof, or (b) any Lottery Device License in whole or in part to any Person except to a Tribe with which the State has a Compact.
- 9.6.5 Nothing in subsections 9.6.3 and 9.6.4 shall preclude the Baron

Band in association with other California tribes from establishing an organization through which unused allocations of Lottery Devices authorized by the State may be licensed to other California tribes, including to the Barona Band, so long as no antitrust laws are violated in connection therewith.

- 2.6.6 After the execution date of this agreement the State shall advise tribes to whom it grants licenses pursuant to subsection 9.4.3 that they should consider including provisions in their Lottery Device.

 License providing for payment of license fees on a quarterly basis and for the automatic termination of the Lottery Device License if payment is not made within 30 days of the end of each quarter.
- 9.7 <u>Economic Development Zones.</u>
 - 9.7.1 The parties acknowledge that the purpose of IGRA is to promote tribal economic development, tribal self-sufficiency, and strong tribal government through the generation of revenues. They, further acknowledge that revenues generated from non-gaming businesses can also achieve these objectives
 - 17.7.2 If the State energy legislation authorizing economic development rome winds are applicable to all or part of limitan tands the annual Net Income generated to the Barona Band, or any tribal corporation of other trustees entity controlled by the Tribe atite the date such Economic Development Zone is established on the Reservation, by reason of any private investments that benefit in whole or in part from the Economic Development Zone on the Barona Reservation shall reduce the number of Lottery Devices operated at the Facility for the following calendar year by the number of Lottery Devices representing fifty percent (50%) of the Net Income generated by the private investment, provided that no

such reduction shall be required unless Net Income from the investment in the Economic Development Zone exceeds twenty-five percent (25%) of the annual Net Income generated by the Lottery Devices operated at the Facility during the previous calendar year. The parties to this Compact recognize that some private investments may choose not to take advantage of any of the benefits offered by an Economic Development Zone, and accordingly, this subsection should be construed to trigger the reductions in Lottery Devices only if the private investment benefits in whole or in part from the Economic Development Zone and the other provisions in this subsection are satisfied.

9.7.3 For purposes of this Section, the following formulae apply:

2. 9.7.3.1 The amount of annual Net Income generated by a

Lottery Device will be based on the annual Net Income

of all Lottery Devices operated at the Facility, divided

by the average daily number of Lottery Devices

operating at the Facility during that year. This shall be

referred to as the "average annual per-device net

income."

2732

The number of Lottery Devices representing the Net Income generated by the private investment shall be that number of Lottery Devices which when multiplied by the average animal perclevice meatincome for the previous educate year equals of most nearly equals the amount of the Net Income generated to the Pribe, or any tribal corporation or other business entity controlled by the Tribe, from any private investment in the Economic Development Zone for the previous

calendar year. If fifty percent (50%) of the Net Income generated from the private investment equals the annual average Net Income generated by a specified number of Lottery Devices plus a fraction, the Tribe need only base its reduction on the number of Lottery Devices whose Net Income is fully substituted by fifty percent (50%) of the Net Income from the private investment.

Particular Control

The calculation of the reduction in Lottery Devices shall be done on an annual basis. Each calendar year the reduction, if any, of the Lottery Devices shall be subtracted from the Tribe's Allocation. For example, if the amount of the reduction is determined to be five (5) Lottery Devices, the Tribe's Allocation would be reduced from one hundred ninety-nine (199) to one hundred ninety-four (194). In the next calendar year. the amount of any reduction would once again be subtracted from the Allocation of one hundred ninetythis (199). If the any ediction year, the edictions religion in Louis Davies occas in Allosion. क्षा की कार्या है जा के जान का का जिल्हें स्वीत स्वीत हों। har eng graf regime gre manger or equipona frices. Devices operated at the Facility in order to achieve the full reduction required by subsection \$ 7.2.

9.7.4 On May 1 of each calendar year, the Tribe shall give notice to the Division of the number of Lottery Devices which the Tribe is reducing and its calculations upon which the reduction was derived.

The parties shall thereafter memorialize the reduction of Lottery Devices by a written addendum to the Compact initialed by both

- parties, but a failure to enter into the addendum shall not affect the Tribe's obligation to reduce the number of Lottery Devices being operated at the Facility. Any dispute over the number of Lottery Devices to be reduced shall be settled by arbitration pursuant to subsection 17.2.10.
- 9.7.5 If this Section requires a reduction in the number of Lottery Devices, the reduction shall take effect on June 1 of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the Net Income from the private investment was generated, and said reduction shall continue in effect until May 31 of the succeeding calendar year.

E Judicial Constitution of the Casine Prohibition

- enacts a statute pursuant to Article IV, Section 19(e) of the California

 Constitution, the parties shall be bound by that statute upon its

 effective date, so long as its operation has not been enjoined by an

 appellate court, or by a court before which the Tribe or the State is a

 party, where the other party had an opportunity to intervene.
- 9.8.2 If, after the effective date of this Compact, a final decision of the United States Supreme Court, California Supreme Court, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals, or any California Court of Appeal construes the California Constitution's prohibition under Article IV.

 Section 19(e) of casinos of the type currently operating in Nevada and New Jersey. Or a statute implementing that constitutional provision or statute to tribal-state compacts, the parties shall be bound by that interpretation as soon as the decision becomes final provided that the Tribe and the State have had an opportunity to mile vere Except where the Bribe is a party to a sourcest binding

decision, conflicts between the decisions of these courts shall be treated as follows:

- 9.8.2.1 In the event of a conflict between a decision of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals and the California Supreme Court, the decision of the California Supreme Court concerning the interpretation of the California constitutional prohibition or statute shall prevail.
- Ninth Circuit, Courts of Appeals and any California

 Court of Appeal, the decision of the California Court of

 Appeal concerning the interpretation of the California

 constitutional prohibition or statute shall prevail.
- 9.8.2.3 In the event of a conflict between decisions of the

 California Courts of Appeal, only the decision, if any,

 of the Court of Appeal for the Fourth Appellate District

 concerning the interpretation of the California

 constitutional prohibition or statute shall apply unless

 and until the conflict is resolved by the United States of
- in the even of a confile between the Ninth Circuit Come of Appeals and any California appellant court concerning the applicability of the state constitutional prohibition of Statute to tribal-state compacts under IGRA, in a case in which the State has had an opportunity to intervene, the decision of the Ninth Circuit shall prevail, except that in such a case the parties shall not be bound by any Ninth Circuit interpretation of State-law.

Annangalist Company of the Company o

Compact from bringing any action in a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction to determine the construction or application of any constitutional provision or statute affecting this Compact, but neither shall anything in this Section be construed as a waiver of sovereign immunity in any such action.

9.8.3 Nothing in this Section shall be construed to prevent any party to this

ARTICLE 10. PATRON DISPUTES

10.1

- Whenever the Tribe or its agents refuse payment to a patron of alleged winnings from any Class III Gaming, the patron shall be (a) advised of his or her right to request, within thirty (30) days of the date of the refusal, resolution by the Tribal Gaming Commission, and if dissatisfied with the proposed resolution, to seek binding arbitration of the dispute; and (b) given a copy of Sections 10.2 and 10.3 of this Article and subsection 17.2.10.5 of this Compact.
- Upon request by a patron, the Tribal Gaming Commission shall conduct an appropriate investigation and shall render a decision whether payment of the alleged winnings should be made. The decision shall be issued within sixty (60) days of the patron's request, shall be in writing, shall be based on the facts surrounding the dispute, and shall set forth the reasons for the decision.

 10.3 If the patron is dissatisfied with the decision of the Tribal Gaming Commission or no decision is issued within the sixty (60) day period specified in Section 10.2, the patron may request that the dispute be settled by binding arbitration in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association in San Diego, and upon such request, the Tribe shall consent to such arbitration in accordance with the provisions of subsection 17.2.10.5. If the alleged winnings are found to be a

result of a medianteal, elegante of eleganteal antice that as not one to the intentional are of pross replicates of the Tribe of the agence the atomical elegant, the atomical elegant the particle elements for the vinnings, the shall exact reinforcement of the another vergeted by the parton which were lost as a result of any sate failure.

ARTICLE 11. LIABILITY TO THIRD PARTIES AND INSURANCE

Insurance Requirements. Prior to the commencement of Class III Gaming operations, the Tribe shall obtain and maintain during the term of this Compact public liability insurance which provides coverage of no less than five million dollars (\$5,000,000) per occurrence for personal injury and property damage arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility.

11.2 Scope of Tribal Sovereign Immunity

- 11.2.1 The Tribe does not waive its sovereign immunity in connection with any claim (o) (a) negligent injury to Persons or properly arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility, except as provided in subsection 13.2.2, or (b) damages based on an intentional toric committed by an employee or other authorized agent of the Tribe arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility except as provided in subsection 11.2.3.
- insurance policy referred to in Section 11.1 in connection with any claim for negligent injury to persons or property, or any judgment resulting therefrom, arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility including but not limited to injuries, resulting from entry onto the Tribe's land for purposes of patronizing the Facility or providing goods or services to the Facility (Entry onto the Tribe's land for purposes of patronizing the Facility or providing goods and services to the Facility or providing goods and services to the Facility shall be evidenced by having exited the county mad and having proceeded down any road that leads directly to the Facility or by having exited the Facility.) The Tribe's insurance policy shall include an endorsement providing that the insurer shall not invoke tribal sovereign immunity up to the limits of the policy referred to in Section 1.

- 11.2.3 Where the Tribe (a) had advance knowledge of the unfitness of an employee or authorized agent who is alleged to have committed an intentional tort and employed or engaged said employee or agent with a conscious disregard of the rights and safety of others, or (b) authorized or ratified the wrongful conduct for which damages are awarded, the Tribe waives its sovereign immunity in connection with such a claim arising out of the employee's or agent's actions, or any judgment resulting therefrom, with respect to compensatory damages only, up to five million dollars (\$5,000,000)
- 11.3 Liability of Employees and Agents: No employee or authorized agent of the Tribe may invoke, and the Tribe shall not invoke on behalf of the employee or agent, the Tribe's sovereign immunity in connection with any claim for, or any judgment based on any claim for: (a) negligent injury to persons or property arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility, or (b) damages based on a physical injury resulting from an intentional tort committed by the employee or authorized agent arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility. Nothing in this Section 11.3, however, shall be construct as an admission or concession by the State that any employee of agent of the Tribe's tright to invoke the Tribe's sovereign immunity of the State that any employee of
- 11.4 Liability of Independent Contractors. Notwithstanding anything in this Article to the contrary, any independent contractor which has been retained in whole or part in connection with the Facility shall not be entitled to invoke, and the Tribe shall not invoke on behalf of the independent contractor, the Tribe's sovereign immunity in any actions against said independent contractor. Nothing in this Section 11.4 shall be deemed to limit the Tribe's invocation of its sovereign immunity on its own behalf.

Tribe's Cooperation in Enforcement of Judgments Against Employees or Agents of the Facility. As a matter of comity, upon receipt of a written request for enforcement from a Person who has obtained a judgment against an employee or authorized agent as permitted under this Article, the Tribe shall honor requests for garnishing any wages or attaching any other assets of the employee or authorized agent of the Facility by converting the judgment rendered pursuant to federal or state law to Barona judgments Any Person who has obtained such a judgment from a state or federal court evening an employee of anthorized even of the trailing may submit to the Tribe an Application for Acknowledgment of Judgment on a form the Tribe shall make available upon request, together with a SS processing tercopy of the applicable state or federal judgment, and any order to enforce the judgment. Upon receipt of the application form, processing fee and judgment, the Tribe will notify the employee or agent that a Barona judgment has been requested and shall honor the request for garnishment or attachment unless the employee or authorized agent is not the judgment

11.5

- 11.6 Choice of Law: California tort law shall govern all claims of intentional or negligent injury to Persons or their property arising out of or relating to the operation of the Facility, including but not limited to injuries resulting from entry onto the Tribe's land for purposes of paronizing the Facility of providing goods of services to the Facility. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to wrive the Tribe's sovercing immunity Green as authorized by this Article.
- 11.7 Coverage of Claims of Employees. In light of the workers compensation remedy afforded under Article 13 this Article shall not cover injury to employees of the Tribe at the Facility in their capacity as employees except for physical injury to their property.

Coverage of Claim by Tribal Members. The Tribe may adopt an ordinance providing that this Article, in whole or in part, does not cover claims by members of the Tribe.

ARTICLE 12. PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY

- 12.1 The Tribe shall conduct its Class III Gaming in a manner that and shall conduct such gaming in a Facility that is constructed and maintained in a manner that, adequately protects the public health and safety of patrons, employees, and the public generally.
- 12.2 The Tribe agrees to conduct its Class III Gaming operation in conformity with regulations that are adopted by the State Gambling Control Agency and are applicable to Off-Reservation Gaming Establishments, unless those regulations conflict with an express provision of this Compact of are not related to law enforcement considerations; provided however, that no local ordinance shall be deemed to apply to the Tribe's Class III Gaming operations unless agreed to in the County Participation, Agreement In adopting regulations relating to law enforcement considerations, the State Gambling Control Agency shall give due consideration to the impact on, or applicability of those regulations to, tribal gaming operations, if the Tribe submits written comments concerning the impact or applicability of the regulations during the comment period prior to the adoption of said regulations
- 12.3 Fire Safety and Suppression
 - 12.3.1 The Tribe shall take all necessary steps to (a) reasonably ensure ongoing availability of sufficient and qualified fire suppression services
 to the Parellity and (b) reasonably ensure that the Parellity satisfies all
 fire-sately and life-sately codes, regulations, and ordinarces
 applicable to similar feedback in Sen Diego Coming
 - Gaming activities under this Compact, and not less than biennially thereafter, and upon at least five (5) days' notice to the Division, the Facility in which Class III Gaming is confucied shall be inspected at

the Tribe's expense, by a tribal official, if any, who is responsible for fire protection on the Reservation, or by an independent expert.

The official or independent expert shall issue a report on the assessment within fifteen (15) days, identifying any deficiencies in fire safety at the Facility or in the ability of the Tribe to meet reasonably expected fire suppression needs of the Facility. The official or independent expert shall propose adoption of a specific plan for correcting deficiencies, whether in fire safety at the Facility or in the Tribe's ability to meet the reasonably expected fire suppression needs of the Facility. A copy of the report shall be served on the Division upon delivery of the report to the Tribe.

- during the inspection described in subsection 12.3.2. During such inspection, the State's representative shall report to the tribal official or independent expert, as the case may be, any condition(s) which the representative reasonably believes would preclude certification of the Facility as meeting a reasonable standard of fire safety. Prior to certifying that the Facility meets a reasonable standard of fire safety the tribal official or independent expert shall inform the State's representative of the corrective steps, if any that will be taken in
 - 12.3.4 Prior to the conduct of Class III Gaming under this Compact, or within such period of time as is agreeable to the Division, which agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld, the Tribe's official or independent expert shall certify in writing to the State that all deficiencies identified in the report described in subsection 12.3.2 have been corrected.
 - 12.3.5 The Tribe may satisfy the requirements of subsection 12.5.1(a) either

by contract or other arrangement with federal, state, or local governmental entities for provision of fire suppression services; by utilization of fire suppression personnel and equipment maintained by the Tribe; or by any combination thereof. Upon request of the State the Tribe shall provide a copy of current contracts and other appropriate documents, including letters, identifying the provider or providers of fire suppression services and describing the services to be provided.

124 Emergency Mether Response Services

The state of the s

- availability of sufficient and qualified emergency medical response services to the Facility in the event of disaster. As used in the Section, the term "disaster" includes fire, earthquake, or other natural or man-made event that might reasonably be expected to occur and involve the Facility, and that, if it occurred, might reasonably be expected to cause catastrophic loss of life or injury
- Gaming under this Compact, and not less than biennially thereafter, the Tribe shall submit to the Division a copy of the current plans certified and adopted by the Tribe as described herein for meeting the reasonably expected emergency medical response needs of the Facility in the event of a disease.
- 12.4.8 Brennally of upon reasonable neares by the State the Tribe shall confine an assessment of the next to emergency method response services at the Facility for any purpose, including in the event of disaster. Such an assessment shall be at the Tribe's expense and shall be conducted by the tribal official responsible for emergency medical services, if any, or by an independent safety examiner

having no financial interest in the Tribe's gaming operations. The official or independent examiner shall prepare a written report detailing the reasonably expected emergency medical response needs of the Facility and explaining how those needs would be met. The official or independent examiner shall propose adoption of a specific plan for incering those needs and shall certify that the plan has been adopted by the Tribe. A copy of the report and of such certified adopted plan shall be provided to the Division not later than thirty. (30) days after the certification or one hundred twenty (120) days after receipt of the State's request for the conduct of the assessment, whichever is later. Where the State requests an assessment of the need for emergency medical response services more frequently than biennially, the request shall be reasonable and set forth those facts which justify the State's request for a more frequent assessment.

property and the second second

4.4. The Tribe may satisfy the requirements of this Section either by contracting with one or more private providers of emergency medical response services, by agreement with federal or local governmental providers of such services, by utilization of emergency medical response personnel and equipment maintained by the Tribe of by any combination thereof. Upon request of the State the Tribe shall provide a copy of current contracts and other appropriate documents including letters, identifying the provider or providers of emergency medical response services and describing the services to be provided.

12.5 <u>Security Services</u>.

12.5.1 The Tribe shall employ or otherwise provide for an adequate security force at the Facility to reasonably secure from theft, injury, or threat thereof, the person and property of patrons, contractors, licensees, and other persons entering upon the Facility.

William Committee on a substitute of

12.5.2 Not later than thirty (30) days before the commencement of Class III Gaming under this Compact, and not less than biennially, and upon notice to the States the Tribe shall conduct an assessment of the need for security services resulting from the conduct of Class III Gaming pursuant to this Compact. Such an assessment shall be at the Tribe's expense and shall be conducted by the Tribe's chief security officer or an independent security examiner having no financial interest in the Tribe's gaming operations. The official or independent examiner shall prepare a writing report fightling the security needs presented by the Class III Gaming activities and describing how they are or will be met, including use of security services from agencies within the county in which the Tribe's Reservation is located, and shall submit said report to the Division for its approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Prior to the commencement of Class III Gaming by the Tribe, the Division must approve the report, and the official or independent examiner shall certify that the security needs identified in the report have been met, a copy of which certification shall be provided to the Division, along with any security service contracts or contracts entered into by the Tribe for the purpose of implementing its plan. If however, the Division has not approved कि ब्हिल प्रांका केंग्र (80) किए में ब्हिल में बहुता के कि बहुता कि प्रिकेट med commence or in the circ of pleaning reconstructive Class III (Caming as long as the certification has previously been At sign time the the Division like कलपट्ट १६ वट कियंडक. disapproved of the report, the Tribe shall implement those recommendations of the Division recessor to pain its approval, or within thirty (30) days of the service of notice of disapproval, shall seek arbitration pursuant to Section 17.5 as to whether the approva

was unreasonably withheld.

- 12.6 Improvements to State Highways. The Tribe shall pay for all improvements to enhance access to or from state highways, as defined in California Streets and Highways Code section 24; that are necessitated by the operation of the Facility, including traffic control signals, in accordance with standards of the California Department of Transportation. To effectuate this agreement, the Tribe shall enter into agreements with the California Department of Transportation. The State shall cooperate with the Tribe in providing, at the Tribe's expense, such signage as is reasonable and appropriate in order to permit members of the traveling public to locate the Reservation from the major road approaches.
- Compliance with this Article. Disputes between the Tribe and the State
 concerning the adequacy of the Tribe's satisfaction of the obligations
 described in this Article shall be resolved in accordance with Article 17.

 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Compact, it shall be a
 violation of this Compact for the Tribe to deny access to fire, safety, or
 security inspectors authorized by the State to such records credentials.

 Incenses certifications personnel premises of equipment as is reasonably
 mesessary to ensure compliance with the provisions of this Article provided
 that safe fire safety of security inspectors have given reasonable advance
 - 12.8 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The reports and certificates provided in this Article shall be subject to the provisions in Article 8

ARTICLE 13. EMPLOYEE PROTECTION

Workers' Compensation

- 13.1-1 With respect to the employees employed in the Facility and/or the Hotel, the Tribe agrees as follows:
 - 13.1.1.1 The Tribe shall comply with and be subject to the workers' compensation laws of the State of California.

 These laws include, but are not limited to, laws relating to the securing of payment of compensation under Labor Code sections \$700 = 3760 through one or more insurers duly authorized to write workers' compensation insurance in this state or through self-insurance as permitted under the State's workers' compensation laws.
 - 13.1.1.2 All disputes arising from the workers' compensation
 laws shall be heard by the Workers' Compensation
 Appeals Board in accordance with Labor Code sections
 5300 6002. The Tribe hereby consents to the
 jurisdiction of the Workers' Compensation Appeals
 Board and the courts of the State of California for
 purposes of enforcement.
- When the Tribe of the egents enter two a contract with a person of entiry that is no a member or entiry of the Tribe to the performance of any services at the Facility and/or the Hotel, the contract diall specify that sand Reson or entiry shall country with any be subject to the workers' compensation laws of the State of California, including the jurisdiction of the Workers' Compensation Appeals Board and the courts of the State of California for purposes of enforcement.
- 13.1.3 Notwithstanding Section 13.1.1, the Tribe, or its agents, or their

insurance carriers, are free to assert before the Workers' Compensation Appeals Board, and thereafter in the courts on any appeal therefrom, as an additional and separate jurisdictional defense to any employee claim, that the employee was not employed in the Facility or Hotel.

- Tribe that, in the absence of this Compact, the workers' compensation laws would otherwise be applicable to the Reservation under Public Law 280, nor as an admission by the State that but for this Compact, they would not otherwise be applicable.
- 13.2 Occupational Safety and Health.
 - 13.2.1 Except as provided in subsection 13.2.2, with respect to the employees employed in the Facility and/or the Hotel, the Tribe acknowledges that it is subject to and will comply with the provisions of the federal Occupational Safety & Health Act of 1970, as amended, 29 U.S.C. section 651 et seq.
 - 13.2.2 If a final decision of the United States Supreme Court or the United States Court of Appeals for the Nimit Circuit holds that the federal Occupational Safety & Health Act does not apply to Indian tribes of it federal law should otherwise exempt Indian tribes from its application, then the Dribe agrees to comply with and he subject to the provisions of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of the State of California commencing with California Pabor Code section 6300 and consents to the jurisdiction of the state agencies charged with the enforcement of those laws, including the Occupational Safety and Health Standards Board and Occupational Safety and Health Appeals Board, and of the courts of the State of California for purposes of enforcement.

- 13.2.3 The Tribe agrees to be subject to and comply with, and consents to the jurisdiction of the state agencies and courts of the State of California charged with the enforcement of:
 - Parts 7 and 10 of Division 5 of the California Labor Code regarding Volatile Flammable Liquids and Use of Carcinogens, unless the application of such provisions is preempted by the federal Occupational Safety & Health Actand
 - Articles & (commencing at section 2350) and & (commencing at section 2440) of Chapter 1 of Part 9 of Division 2 of the California Labor Code regarding certain sanitary and health conditions at business establishments; unless the application of such provision is preempted by the federal Occupational Safety & Health Act.
- 13.3 Unemployment and Disability Compensation Benefits. The Tribe agrees to participate in the State's program for providing unemployment compensation benefits and unemployment compensation disability benefits with respect to employees employed by the Tribe at the Facility and/or the Hotel. To effectuate the foregoing; the Tribe shall comply with and be subject to the provisions of the California Unemployment Insurance Code, and consents to the jurisdiction of the state agencies charged with the enforcement of that Code and of the state agencies charged with the enforcement of that

A 40 5 5

Withholding and Payment of Tax for Non-Members. As a matter of county with respect to Persons employed at the Facility and/or the Hotel, other than members of the Tribe, the Tribe shall withhold all taxes due to the State as provided in the California Unemployment Insurance Code and Revenue and Taxation Code; and shall forward such amounts as provided in said Codes to

the State.

Compensation and Working Hours. Except to the extent preempted by the federal Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, 29 U.S.C. section 201 et seq. (to which the Tribe acknowledges it is subject)) or inconsistent with any provisions therein, with respect to employees employed at the Facility and/or the Hote, the Tribe agrees to comply with and be subject to the provisions of Parts 1 and 2 of Division 2 of the California Labor Code and consents to the jurisdiction of the state agencies charged with enforcement of those parts and of the courts of the State of California for purposes of enforcement, to the same extent that public employers, including the State, are required to do so with respect to their employees.

13.6 Application of Other Statutes

statute or regulation governing employment, health or safety shall not be deemed an admission by the State that said statute or regulation does not observes apply to the Tribe the Facility, and/or the Hore Nothing in this Article shall be construct to affect the applicability of enforced bins under Public Law 280 of any state law that are construct to affect the

1. N. W. A.

state statute or regulation governing the employment, health, or safety of the employees associated with the Class III Gaming enterprise that the State claims applies to the Tribe, the Facility, and/or the Hotel, the State shall serve a written notice on the Tribe identifying the statute or regulation and requesting the Tribe to comply. If, within thirty (30) days of service of the State's notice, the Tribe does not agree in writing to comply with the statute or

regulation, the State may bring suit over the Tribe's failure to comply and the Tribe consents to the jurisdiction of the court in connection with such a suit. The Tribe agrees to abide by any stanute or regulation which is held to be applicable to Indian tribes in California pursuant to a final judgment from which no further review can be obtained, whether the judgment is against the Barona Band or any other tribe provided however, that if the judgment is against another tribe, the State must have given the Barona Band written notice of the suit in sufficient time to provide the Tribe with a reasonable opportunity to intervene.

Contract of the contract of th

- 13.7 Concerted Activity and Representation of Employees by Employee

 Organizations.
 - 13-7 le Tribe's Service Employees have the right to self-organization; to form, join, or assist employee organizations, to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing, and to engage in other concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining or other mutual aid or protection. The Tribe shall refrain from any interference with, restraint or coercion of Service Employees in the exercise of these rights; provided that the exclusive remedy for a violation of these obligations shall be the arbitration set forth in subsection 13-7-2.
 - organization seeking to represent them, the opportunity to settle by binding aromation in accordance with the procedure section in subsection 13.7.3.G any claims, disputes or controversies arising out of any alleged violation of the rights and obligations described in subsection 13.7.1.
 - 15.1.3. The Tribe agrees that if an employee organization offers in writing